THESIS FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Engineering Nanotherapeutic Strategies for Osteoarthritis Treatment

Ula von Mentzer

Department of Life Sciences

CHALMERS UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY

Gothenburg, Sweden 2024

Engineering Nanotherapeutic Strategies for Osteoarthritis Treatment ULA VON MENTZER ISBN 978-91-7905-979-8

Acknowledgments, dedications, and similar personal statements in this thesis reflect the author's own views.

© ULA VON MENTZER, 2024.

Doktorsavhandlingar vid Chalmers tekniska högskola Ny serie nr 5445 ISSN 0346-718X

Department of Life Sciences Chalmers University of Technology SE-412 96 Gothenburg Sweden Telephone + 46 (0)31-772 1000

Cover:

Illustration of nanoparticle administration into the knee joint. The image was generated by DALL-E and edited in Adobe Photoshop.

Chalmers Digitaltryck Gothenburg, Sweden 2024

Engineering Nanotherapeutic Strategies for Osteoarthritis Treatment

ULA VON MENTZER

Department of Life Sciences, Chalmers University of Technology

ABSTRACT

Osteoarthritis (OA), the most prevalent joint disorder, is characterized by the degeneration of cartilage tissue leading to pain, stiffness, and impaired mobility. Primarily affecting the elderly, OA can also impact athletes, postmenopausal women, and individuals with conditions like diabetes. Despite it being a predominant contributor to physical disability, the absence of disease-modifying treatments for OA highlights the critical demand for novel therapies that preserve the well-being of individuals who are at risk of developing the disease.

As conventional treatment options offer limited relief and are incapable of halting OA progression, the field of nanomedicine has emerged as a promising frontier in this pursuit. Nanoscale materials such as nanoparticles (NPs) can be designed to carry a variety of therapeutic agents directly to the affected areas of the joint enabling precise and controlled therapies. In particular, NPs can circumvent the challenges faced by traditional medicines and are able to enter the cells embedded within the dense and charged cartilage extracellular matrix. Nonetheless, the limited knowledge of their interactions with complex biological environments impedes their clinical applications.

The foundational principle of the nanocarrier systems explored in this thesis is based on the use of cationic NPs. By leveraging electrostatic interactions with negatively charged components within the joint, these NPs serve as optimal tools for addressing the overlooked aspects of OA drug delivery, such as a protein-rich synovial fluid (SF) and an active catabolic environment. The findings in this work cover the SF-induced protein corona formation and its substantial effects on the NP uptake into cartilage and joint-associated cells. An enzymatically active cartilage milieu was also found to hinder the NP uptake and dictate the immunological responses, thereby influencing their therapeutic potential.

By illustrating the complexity of the dynamic OA environment, the investigations of the nanomaterial-cartilage interface serve as the fundamental framework for developing optimal cartilage drug delivery strategies. Accurate disease models and extensive NP characterization in a physiologically relevant environment are necessary for paving the way toward personalized approaches in medical practice.

Keywords: nanomedicine, osteoarthritis, nanoparticles, cartilage

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the work contained in the following papers, referred to by Roman numerals in the text:

- I. Synovial fluid profile dictates nanoparticle uptake into cartilage implications of the protein corona for novel arthritis treatments
 <u>Ula von Mentzer</u>, Tilia Selldén, Loise Råberg, Gizem Erensoy, Anna-Karin Hultgård Ekwall, Alexandra Stubelius
 Osteoarthritis and Cartilage. 2022. 30(10), 1356-1364.
- II. Cationic Nanoparticle Interactions with Catabolic Cartilage Modifies Macrophage Cytokine Production
 <u>Ula von Mentzer</u>, Fritjof Havemeister, Loise Råberg, Gizem Erensoy, Elin K Esbjörner, Alexandra Stubelius *Manuscript*
- III. Functionalizing nanoparticles: dual strategy for probing cartilage degradation <u>Ula von Mentzer</u>, Gizem Erensoy, Philipp Sonntag, Mohamed Ashraf Mostafa Kama, Sangeun Lee, Anna-Karin Hultgård-Ekwall, Alexandra Stubelius *Manuscript*
- IV. Engineering Dendrimers for Improved Zonal Distribution in Catabolic Cartilage <u>Ula von Mentzer</u>, Elin Svensson, Ruslan Ryskulov, Anna-Karin Hultgård Ekwall, Aldo Jesorka, Alexandra Stubelius *Manuscript*
- V. Physiological levels of estradiol limit murine osteoarthritis progression Carmen Corciulo, Julia M. Scheffler, Piotr Humeniuk, Alicia Del Carpio Pons, Alexandra Stubelius, <u>Ula von Mentzer</u>, Christina Drevinge, Aidan Barrett, Sofia Wüstenhagen, Matti Poutanen, Claes Ohlsson, Marie K Lagerquist, Ulrika Islander J Endocrinol. 2022. 255(2):39-51.

Additional papers originating from Ph.D. work not included in this thesis:

- VI. Biomaterial Integration in the Joint: Pathological Considerations, Immunomodulation, and the Extracellular Matrix
 <u>Ula von Mentzer</u>, Carmen Corciulo, Alexandra Stubelius Macromol Biosci. 2020. Jul.22(7):e2200037.
- VII. Achieving Precision Healthcare through Nanomedicine and Enhanced Model Systems
 Elin Svensson, <u>Ula von Mentzer</u>, Alexandra Stubelius ACS Materials Au. 2023.3c00073

CONTRIBUTION REPORT

Below follows a description of my (UvM) contributions to the papers, where the initials are from authors in the list of publications:

- I. UvM designed the studies along with AS. UvM conducted material synthesis and characterization, in vitro and ex vivo experiments, performed data analysis, and wrote the paper together with AS.
- II. UvM designed the studies with AS. UvM conducted material synthesis, in vitro, and ex vivo experiments, performed data interpretation, analyzed the data, and wrote the paper together with AS.
- III. UvM designed the studies with AS. UvM conducted partial material synthesis, in vitro and ex vivo experiments, performed data interpretation, analyzed the data, and wrote the paper together with AS.
- IV. UvM designed the studies with AS. UvM conducted material synthesis, in vitro, and ex vivo experiments, performed data interpretation, analyzed the data, and wrote the paper together with AS.
- V. UvM assisted in histological study interpretation and analysis.

PREFACE

This dissertation was submitted for the partial fulfillment of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy. The original work presented in this dissertation was carried out between October 2019 and March 2024 at the Department of Life Sciences at Chalmers University of Technology, under the supervision of Associate Professor Alexandra Stubelius. The research was funded by the Chalmers University of Technology Nano Area of Advance.

Ula von Menzter January 2024

ABBREVIATIONS

| 3D | three-dimensional |
|-------------|----------------------------------------------------------------|
| ACAN | aggrecan |
| ADA | ADAMTS5 |
| ADAMTS5 | disintegrin and metalloproteinase with thrombospondin motifs 5 |
| AFM | atomic force microscopy |
| ANOVA | analysis of variance |
| API | active pharmaceutical ingredient |
| CD | circular dichroism |
| COL2 | collagen type II |
| DAMP | damage-associated molecular pattern |
| DDS | drug delivery system |
| DLS | dynamic light scattering |
| DMMB | dimethyl methylene blue (assay) |
| E2 | 17B-estradiol |
| ECM | extracellular matrix |
| EDX | energy-dispersive X-ray spectroscopy |
| EM | electron microscopy |
| EMA | European Medicines Agency |
| FC | flow cytometry |
| FCS | fetal calf serum |
| FDA | U.S. Food and Drug Administration |
| FITC | fluorescein isothiocvanate |
| FLS | fibroblast-like synoviocytes |
| GAGs | glycosaminoglycans |
| H&F | hematoxylin/eosin |
| HΔ | hvaluronic acid |
| HVΔ | hyaluronidase |
| ΙΔ | Intra-articular |
| II | interleukin |
| IL IV | intravenous |
| M_CSF | macronhage colony-stimulating factor |
| MDMs | monocyte_derived macrophages |
| MMP | monocyte-derived macrophages |
| MTT | 3 (4.5 Dimethylthiazol 2 yl) 2.5 dinhenyltetrazolium bromide |
| NMP | puclear magnetic resonance |
| ND | nanonartiale |
| | nanoparticle |
| NSAID OA | ostaoorthritis |
| OAPSI | Osteoarthritis Desearch Society International |
| DAMAM | nolvemidoemine |
| | poryannuoannine |
| | piotem corona nalvdice avaity index |
| | Delvethylene elveel |
| PEG | Polyetnylene glycol |
| PLA | polylactic acto |
| PLGA | poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid) |
| PKP | platelet-rich plasma |
| KA | rneumatoid arthritis |
| KUS SEM | reactive oxygen species |
| SEM | scanning electron microscopy |
| SF | synovial fluid |
| IEM | transmission electron microscopy |
| UV-V1S | ultraviolet-Visible (spectroscopy) |

Table of Contents

| 1. Introduction | 1 |
|--------------------------------------------|----|
| 2. Joint, Cartilage and Osteoarthritis | 3 |
| 2.1. Anatomy of Joints and Cartilage | 3 |
| 2.2. Systemic Risk Factors | 5 |
| 2.3. Symptoms | 6 |
| 2.4. Diagnosis | 6 |
| 2.5. Current Treatments | 7 |
| 2.6. Pathogenesis and Progression of OA | 8 |
| 2.7. OA Model Systems | 9 |
| 3. Materials in Nanomedicine 1 | 1 |
| 3.1. Dendrimers1 | 2 |
| 3.2. Polymeric NPs 1 | 2 |
| 3.3. Lipid NPs 1 | 2 |
| 3.4. Silica NPs1 | 2 |
| 3.5. Protein NPs1 | 3 |
| 3.6. NPs for OA 1 | 3 |
| 3.7. Clinical Translation | 3 |
| 4. Drug Delivery Considerations 1 | 5 |
| 4.1. Route of Administration 1 | 5 |
| 4.2. Biological Barriers 1 | 6 |
| 4.3. Intrinsic Properties 1 | 17 |
| 4.3.1. Size | 17 |
| 4.3.2. Shape | 17 |
| 4.3.3. Hydrophilicity and Hydrophobicity 1 | 8 |
| 4.3.4. Surface charge 1 | 8 |
| 4.4. Surface Modifications | 9 |
| 4.4.1. Tracking | 9 |
| 4.4.2. Targeting | 20 |
| 4.4.3. Stability | 20 |
| 4.4.4. Controlled release | 21 |
| 5. Experimental Methods | 23 |
| 5.1. Nanoparticle Characterization | 23 |
| 5.1.1. Nuclear Magnetic Resonance | 23 |
| 5.1.2. Electron Microscopy | 24 |
| 5.1.3. Ultraviolet-Visible Spectroscopy | 24 |
| 5.1.4. Dynamic Light Scattering | 25 |

| 5.2. Biological models | |
|------------------------------------------------------------|----|
| 5.2.1. Cell Culture | |
| 5.2.2. Cytotoxicity | |
| 5.2.3. Explant Extraction and Culture | |
| 5.2.4. Tissue Histology | |
| 5.3. Biological Interactions with Nanoparticles | |
| 5.3.1. Fluorescence Spectroscopy | |
| 5.3.2. Confocal Fluorescence Microscopy | |
| 5.3.3. Flow Cytometry | |
| 5.4. Biomolecular Interactions with Nanoparticles | |
| 5.4.1. Biochemical Assays | |
| 5.4.2. Atomic Force Microscopy | |
| 5.4.3. Circular Dichroism spectroscopy | |
| 5.4.4. Proteomics | |
| 5.5. Statistics | |
| 6. Original Work | |
| 6.1. The Impact of Patient Synovial Fluid on NP Uptake | |
| 6.2. NP Interactions with Catabolic Cartilage | |
| 6.3. NPs as Cartilage Degradation Probes | |
| 6.4. Functionalized NP Distribution in Catabolic Cartilage | |
| 6.5. Estradiol Effects on Murine OA Progression | |
| 6.6. Concluding Remarks | |
| 7. Future Outlook | |
| 8. Acknowledgments | 53 |
| 9. References | |
| | |

1. Introduction

Throughout history, the connotation of ageing varied from embodying wisdom and respect to being synonymous with decline and irrelevance. Nowadays, technological and medical advances have shifted the typical population paradigm towards a steadily growing elderly demographic.^{1,2} This unprecedented global growth of the ageing population has presented new socioeconomic and scientific challenges.³

Efforts to improve the well-being and health span of current and future generations focus on agingassociated illnesses such as arthritis, cancer, and cardiovascular diseases.^{4–8} Arthritis and its most common form, osteoarthritis (OA), have experienced a rapid increase in cases, with a 113% rise over the past 30 years, and are anticipated to continue to grow globally.⁹ OA is primarily characterized by joint deterioration, where the degeneration of cartilage tissue, found at the ends of the bones, compromises overall mobility and ability to withstand compressional loads. OA has been deemed as one of the oldest forms of disability, with evidence of its existence tracing back to ancient civilizations^{10–12}, thus it is not surprising that for a long time, it was viewed as a simple "wear and tear" condition arising over time. This view, however, was first challenged by a research team from Stanford back in 2011 by demonstrating that initial damage to the joint triggers a variety of molecular cues leading to the activation of the complement system.¹³ Currently, OA is viewed as an active biochemical and inflammatory process that involves multifactorial, tightly regulated mechanisms.

Extensive research efforts are being employed to elucidate the complex pathways and interactions that lead to OA disease development, with the aim of developing more targeted and effective treatments that can halt or reverse the disease's progression.^{14–16} To address the gap in effective arthritis treatments, the rise of nanomedicine, a medical application of nanotechnology, offers a promising frontier, harnessing the power of tiny particles to deliver treatments directly to affected areas, potentially enhancing efficacy and reducing side effects.^{17,18} In theory, nanoscale modalities can be applied to refine current drug formulations, introduce precise drug delivery methods, and explore cutting-edge therapies. However, the clinical translation of these innovations is hindered by incomplete knowledge of particle behavior within the body, leading to challenges in successfully applying these advances to real-world clinical care.

The work in this thesis scrutinizes the use of polymeric nanocarriers in diagnosing and treating OA. My work adds a layer of understanding to the nuanced nature of OA by providing a comprehensive view of the challenges and opportunities in OA drug delivery. Each study was designed to maintain some level of physiological relevancy to the joint and/or OA. For instance, arthritic patient synovial fluid (SF) was used to assess the formation of protein coronas (PC), an adsorbed layer of proteins and biomolecules to the NP surface. For the first time, its hindering effects were determined on small NP uptake into cartilage tissue and cells (**Paper I**). After noticing potential interactions between the NPs and extracellular matrix (ECM) components, an enzymatic ex vivo cartilage degradation model was established to confirm the ability of the NPs to not only act as nanocarriers but also as effector molecules in interactions with certain

ECM enzymes and their degradation products (**Paper II**). The following study warranted a more detailed investigation into cartilage degradation mechanisms employing two different NP species that displayed differential affinity to cartilage components including collagen and glycosaminoglycans (GAGs) demonstrating the potential for combination therapies in OA (**Paper III**). For a more accurate cartilage uptake model, a specialized chamber was designed to quantitatively utilize NPs as tools for quantifying the transport into the tissue under catabolic conditions (**Paper IV**). Finally, to underline the intricate interplay of physiological, biochemical, and biomechanical factors in OA management, the role of estrogen was investigated in an in vivo setting to deduce sex-based differences in murine OA progression (**Paper V**).

2. Joint, Cartilage and Osteoarthritis

The physiology of OA is characterized by the progressive degradation of articular cartilage, changes in subchondral bone, and inflammation of the synovial membrane, leading to joint pain, stiffness, and functional impairment.¹⁹ The following sections detail the joint and cartilage anatomy, OA risk factors, diagnostic criteria, symptoms, conventional treatments, and the mechanisms of OA pathogenesis and its disease progression. An overview of OA-induced pathological changes is illustrated in Figure 1.



Figure 1. Anatomical differences between the health and OA-affected joint. Adapted from von Mentzer et al. (2022).²⁰

2.1. Anatomy of Joints and Cartilage

Joints are the meeting points of two or more bones in the body. They play a critical role in providing the skeletal system with the flexibility and mobility needed to perform a wide range of movements, from simple daily activities to complex athletic maneuvers. Anatomically, joints are complex structures composed of various tissues and components, each contributing to the joint's overall function. Several types of joints exist and are classified based on their structure and the type of movement they allow. For example, synovial joints are characterized by a joint cavity filled with SF, an ultrafiltrate from plasma. These types of joints allow a wide range of movements and can be found in the knees, hips, wrists, and shoulders. Alternatively, fibrous joints possess no joint cavity and are composed of fibrous connective tissue, thus resulting in limited movement. Such joints can be found as sutures in the skull and the distal tibiofibular region.

Basic joint components entail a rigid bone that forms the framework of the joint. The bone is typically covered with smooth, resilient cartilage tissue that reduces friction and enables resistance to compressive forces. It is surrounded by a membrane, also known as synovium, that lines the joint capsule and produces SF, which lubricates and nourishes the joint. The entire joint system is further supported by ligaments, fibrous bands that connect the bones and provide joint stability, and tendons, connective tissue that facilitates movement by attaching the muscle to the bone.

While all joint components are essential to normal joint function, cartilage stands out for its important role in movement mechanics. Depending on its function, different types of cartilage may exhibit variations in its structure. For instance, fibrocartilage is typically found in areas requiring great tensive strength like intervertebral discs, while elastic cartilage exhibits more flexibility due to a higher concentration of elastic fibers as is found in ears and epiglottis.²¹ However, the most common and resilient type existing on the articular surfaces of bones in synovial joints is hyaline cartilage. It plays a key role by providing a smooth, lubricated surface for joint movement and serving as a shock absorber to reduce the impact on joints during activities.

Hyaline cartilage is composed of a dense network of collagen fibers and negatively charged biomolecules comprising ECM which sequesters and homes the chondrocytes, the only type of cell present in the tissue (Figure 2). The architecture of the tissue is intricately designed to fulfill its role in load distribution and shock absorption by anisotropic, depth-dependent arrangements of collagen fibers and cells. Based on collagen orientation in the tissue, cartilage sometimes is divided into distinct zones.²² For example, at the superficial zone, which is tangential to the SF interface, collagen fibers tend to run parallel to the surface, entrapping the cells that appear to exhibit an ellipsoidal phenotype. The middle or transitional zone is characterized by a random arrangement of collagen fibers embedded in the sparsely arranged cells allowing them to appear round, while deeper in the tissue at the radial zone, collagens appear to be perpendicular to the surface, thus arranging round cells into columns. Besides, a strong and layered structural scaffold, ECM is also rich in proteoglycans and GAGs, molecules possessing negatively charged surface groups. This feature is key to the tissue's shock-absorbing properties as anionic groups attract and trap water, thus enabling tissue to easily spring back after compressional stresses associated with physical activity. Cartilage homeostasis is mediated by a fine balance of catabolic ECM enzymes such as matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) and anabolic de novo synthesis of ECM structural components.²³



Figure 2. Articular knee joint and the structure of hyaline articular cartilage. Created with BioRender.com.

The lack of blood vessels in hyaline cartilage necessitates its dependence on diffusion from adjacent tissues, a factor that significantly slows its healing process upon injury. Since it is hard to detect early cartilage damage due to its avascularity, deterioration of hyaline cartilage has significant implications for the health of surrounding tissues and overall joint function. As cartilage deteriorates, its ability to evenly distribute load and absorb shock is diminished, leading to increased stress on the underlying bone and a higher risk of joint damage and pain. The increased stress upon subchondral bone can lead to sclerosis, bone spur formation, and alterations in bone shape.¹⁹ Additionally, cartilage degradation often leads to inflammation of the synovium, resulting in joint swelling and pain, thus perpetuating the degradation of the joint environment. The change in joint mechanics and inflammation can alter the composition and properties of SF, reducing its lubricating and nutrient-distributing capabilities, and further exacerbating joint problems.²⁴

SF plays a critical role in maintaining joint health by providing lubrication to reduce friction between cartilage surfaces during movement and by supplying nutrients to avascular cartilage. It contains hyaluronic acid (HA) and lubricin, which enhance its viscous and lubricating properties. In joint diseases including OA and even rheumatoid arthritis (RA), the quality and quantity of SF can be adversely affected.²⁵ Inflammatory processes can lead to an increase in fluid volume, which dilutes its lubricating properties and increases joint swelling.²⁶ Furthermore, the presence of inflammatory cells and enzymes can degrade SF constituents, diminishing their protective functions and contributing to the cycle of cartilage degradation, inflammation, and pain.

2.2. Systemic Risk Factors

Systemic factors play a significant role in OA pathogenesis and progression since they impact the overall health and environment of the body, thereby affecting the joints.^{11,19,27} As individuals age, cartilage experiences biochemical transformations, with a notable increase in water content and a decline in the ECM integrity, rendering it more susceptible to wear and tear.²⁸ The cumulative effect of mechanical stress on joints through repetitive use over the years can accelerate cartilage deterioration. For instance, occupational hazards, with jobs involving repetitive motions, heavy lifting, or extended periods of standing, such as in construction, agriculture, and certain sports, predispose individuals to OA by placing continuous stress on joints like the knees, hips, and spine.

In addition, the observed sex disparities in OA prevalence, with notably higher incidences in postmenopausal women, suggest a hormonal underpinning on vulnerability to the disease.^{29,30} Estrogen is believed to play a role in safeguarding the joint and cartilage health. Consequently, its diminishing levels in response to a menopause leads to a higher risk of OA development.³¹

Furthermore, metabolic disorders like diabetes and metabolic syndrome contribute to OA's development. In diabetes, high blood sugar levels promote advanced glycation end product formation, which attach to cartilage, diminishing its flexibility and increasing vulnerability to mechanical stress.³² Obesity exacerbates OA risk, particularly in load-bearing joints such as knees and hips, due to the added

mechanical pressure and the pro-inflammatory cytokines secreted by visceral fat, which foster a systemic inflammatory state that promotes cartilage breakdown.³³

2.3. Symptoms

OA symptoms, including joint pain, stiffness, and swelling have a direct impact on the life quality and functional ability of an individual. Pain in OA is a hallmark symptom that involves both mechanical and inflammatory processes. Mechanical stress on subchondral bone and joint structures can lead to nociception, while inflammatory mediators (such as IL-1 β , TNF- α , and IL-6) released from the synovium and cartilage can sensitize peripheral nerve endings, exacerbating pain.^{11,16,19} Patients with OA often prioritize pain management over other symptoms, as pain significantly impacts their quality of life and daily functioning.³⁴

In addition to pain, stiffness, and swelling significantly impact patients' mobility.¹⁶ Stiffness, particularly after periods of inactivity, restricts joint movement, complicating daily tasks and personal care, and may arise due to the degeneration of cartilage and thickening of the joint capsule. Swelling in the joints can cause additional pain and stiffness, exacerbating the cycle of reduced mobility. Understanding and addressing these symptoms are essential for managing OA effectively, as they serve as indicators of disease progression and guide treatment strategies aimed at preserving joint function, alleviating discomfort, and maintaining overall well-being. As OA progresses, the range of motion in the affected joint may decrease due to pain, muscle weakness, and mechanical interference caused by osteophyte growth, thus further increasing the risk of falls and injuries.

2.4. Diagnosis

OA is typically diagnosed through a combination of clinical evaluation, patient history, and imaging studies. The diagnosis process aims to identify characteristic symptoms of OA, assess the impact on function, and rule out other potential causes of joint pain and stiffness. The initial step in diagnosing OA involves a detailed clinical evaluation and review of the patient's medical history, followed by a medical examination. Imaging techniques such as X-rays and magnetic resonance imaging are often used to confirm the presence of OA and assess its severity by examining potential joint space narrowing, osteophyte formation, and changes in bone density around the joint.

The Osteoarthritis Research Society International (OARSI) scoring system standardizes knee OA severity assessment on radiographs, focusing on joint space narrowing and osteophyte formation to ensure consistent evaluation and correlation with clinical symptoms for research.³⁵ An alternative, the Kellgren-Lawrence grading scale, also assesses OA severity radiographically from grades 0 to 4, detailing the progression from no OA features to severe changes, including osteophytes and joint space narrowing.³⁶

2.5. Current Treatments

The majority of OA treatment strategies currently focus on alleviating the symptoms and improving joint function. The cornerstone of OA management, especially in the early to moderate stages of OA, involves nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) such as ibuprofen, naproxen, and diclofenac, or other analgesics such as acetaminophen.³⁷

NSAIDs work by inhibiting enzymes (COX-1 and COX-2) involved in the inflammatory pathway, thereby decreasing the production of prostaglandins, which are compounds associated with pain and inflammation. The choice between the NSAIDs can be based on individual patient response as well as gastrointestinal, cardiovascular, and renal risks, as these drugs can have significant side effects, especially with long-term use.³⁸ For patients at risk of gastrointestinal complications, COX-2 selective inhibitors, which have a lower risk of gastrointestinal bleeding, may be preferred, although they may carry a higher cardiovascular risk.

Acetaminophen is often recommended as a first-line analgesic for OA pain management due to its safety profile, especially for elderly patients or those with contraindications to NSAIDs. While acetaminophen lacks the anti-inflammatory properties of NSAIDs, it is effective in reducing pain by inhibiting central pain pathways. However, care must be taken to adhere to recommended dosages to avoid liver toxicity, particularly in individuals with existing liver conditions or those consuming alcohol regularly.³⁹

In cases where oral medications do not provide adequate relief, or in patients with more localized or severe symptoms, intra-articular (IA) injections may be proposed.⁴⁰ Corticosteroids are commonly injected directly into the affected joint to provide rapid anti-inflammatory and pain-relieving effects. HA or platelet-rich plasma (PRP) injections, also known as viscosupplementation, aim to improve the viscoelastic properties of SF, providing lubrication and shock absorption within the joint. Yet, the long-term efficacy of HA as well as PRP injections remains controversial. While some studies suggest that HA injections can provide relief from OA symptoms, particularly in the knee, the overall evidence regarding their long-term efficacy is mixed. Systematic reviews and meta-analyses have shown variable results, with some concluding modest benefits at best.^{41–43} The American Academy of Orthopedic Surgeons has expressed reservations about the routine use of HA injections for knee OA, citing insufficient evidence to support their efficacy.⁴⁴ At the same time, the evidence base for PRP's efficacy and long-term outcomes remains controversial, with studies showing a wide range of outcomes.^{45,46} The variability in PRP preparation methods, differences in study designs, and lack of standardization in treatment protocols contribute to the controversy surrounding its efficacy.⁴⁷

It is important to note that while these pharmacological treatments can provide significant symptom relief, they do not halt the progression of OA. Therefore, these strategies are often complemented by non-pharmacological approaches such as physical therapy, weight management, and lifestyle modifications to achieve optimal management of OA symptoms and improve patients' quality of life. In advanced cases, surgical interventions such as joint replacement may be necessary to restore function and alleviate pain.

2.6. Pathogenesis and Progression of OA

Understanding the pathogenesis and progression of OA involves exploring a complex interplay of biomechanical, genetic, biochemical, and inflammatory factors. While pinpointing the exact mechanisms of OA pathogenesis is hard, it is possible to postulate potential causes that may lead to active cartilage breakdown.

Biomechanical stresses play a crucial role in cartilage degradation by inducing wear and tear, disrupting the even distribution of forces across the cartilage, creating areas of intense stress, and triggering cellular reactions that promote cartilage breakdown rather than repair.^{35,48} Joints that bear weight, such as the knees and hips, are particularly prone to OA due to the substantial loads they carry, a situation exacerbated by obesity or vigorous physical activity. When the load surpasses the cartilage's ability to distribute and absorb forces, it results in mechanical deterioration. Structural anomalies may skew the normal force distribution across the joint, leading to uneven loading and heightened stress on specific cartilage regions, hastening its wear.⁴⁹ Furthermore, acute injuries to the joint, such as ligament tears or surface-impacting fractures, can disrupt normal joint function and heighten cartilage stress in localized areas.⁵⁰ Similarly, repetitive minor traumas from activities involving high impact can progressively harm the cartilage. Twisting or shearing forces are particularly detrimental to cartilage health, as they can disrupt the cartilage matrix's collagen network, causing fissures and ultimately leading to cartilage erosion.⁴⁸

Genetic factors significantly influence the onset and progression of OA, affecting key aspects of joint health such as the strength and composition of cartilage, the body's inflammatory response, and the overall architecture of joints. Mutations in genes encoding vital cartilage proteins, like type II collagen (COL2), result in more fragile cartilage, increasing its vulnerability to damage.^{51–53} Additionally, genetic variations that impact the balance of ECM synthesis and degradation, involving components like aggrecan (ACAN) and enzymes such as MMPs, are crucial for cartilage integrity and its ability to endure mechanical stress.^{54,55} Genetic predispositions that alter the production and regulation of inflammatory cytokines, including interleukin-1 (IL-1) and tumor necrosis factor-alpha TNF- α , can intensify joint inflammation and accelerate cartilage wear.^{55,56} Inherited traits also influence joint structure and alignment, predisposing some individuals to joint configurations that lead to uneven stress distribution and faster cartilage deterioration. Moreover, genetic susceptibility to obesity and metabolic syndrome amplifies OA risk, especially in weight-bearing joints, due to increased mechanical stress and systemic inflammation.

Inflammation plays a complex role in OA, encompassing the synovium, cartilage, and immune response. It is characterized by the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines and mediators that drive cartilage breakdown, pain, and structural changes within the joint, accelerating OA's progression. In OA, the synovium, or joint lining, can become inflamed, leading to the production of cytokines and chemokines that worsen cartilage damage. Key cytokines, such as IL-1, TNF- α , and IL-6, produced by cells within the joint, stimulate chondrocytes to release MMPs and aggrecanases.^{56,57} These enzymes degrade cartilage, and the resulting fragments can trigger a feedback loop, intensifying inflammation through

damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs).²⁰ Furthermore, inflammatory mediators like prostaglandins, nitric oxide, and reactive oxygen species (ROS) contribute to the pain and ongoing inflammation, exacerbating cartilage damage.⁵⁸ Inflammation can also lead to angiogenesis and aberrant nerve growth in typically avascular and aneural regions such as cartilage and menisci, heightening pain sensitivity and contributing to OA's pathology.⁵⁹ Despite not being a classic inflammatory arthritis, OA features immune cell infiltration, with macrophages and T cells releasing cytokines that further degrade joint tissues.⁶⁰ This complex inflammatory cascade underscores the need for targeted therapeutic interventions to mitigate inflammation in OA.

2.7. OA Model Systems

A vast variety of models have been developed to study the disease mechanisms and investigate the treatments of OA. Most often, the selection of the model system is determined based on the available resources as well as the aim of the investigation and therapeutic interventions in question. A common model to study OA is the in vitro chondrocyte culture. Ideally, the environment in vitro should resemble that in vivo, thus it is imperative to culture chondrocytes under appropriate conditions. Considering that the chondrocytes in the joint are exposed to low levels of oxygen, hypoxia is an important aspect when studying chondrocyte metabolism. To simulate the inflammatory environment of an OA joint, cells are often treated with pro-inflammatory cytokines like IL-1 β and TNF- α , which are known to play significant roles in OA pathogenesis. Additionally, three-dimensional (3D) culture systems enable a more physiologically relevant setting, providing cell-matrix interactions that are important for chondrogenic gene expression.⁶¹ 3D cultures are often employed for tissue engineering purposes, enabling custom hydrogel-based cartilage models. Despite its convenience and prominence, it is well established that the cell culture models alone are not sufficient to replicate the full picture of the joint and its underlying pathologies.

More advanced in vitro setups such as joint-on-a-chip and bioreactors are currently of interest.⁶² These systems aim to replicate the dynamic mechanical and biochemical joint environment. Joint-on-a-chip allows for modeling the fluid flow and shear forces through the use of microfluidics. Bioreactors, on the other hand, are designed to resemble cell-laden tissue structures that can be subjected to various external forces including movement patterns and mechanical loading.

Another widely adapted model is the cartilage ex vivo model which employs the use of native cartilage explants.^{63–65} These explants preserve the native tissue architecture and the microenvironment of chondrocytes, providing a more accurate reflection of in vivo conditions. However, tissue properties depend on the donor species, age, and health status, thus introducing potential variability in the results. Most commonly, cartilage is retrieved from porcine, bovine, and equine sources as they offer similar thickness to that of human cartilage compared to smaller animal models.

At the moment, animal models are indispensable for studying the systemic aspects of OA, including pharmacokinetics, toxicity, and off-target effects of therapeutic agents.⁶⁶ However, the majority of the in vivo studies are conducted in rodents and rabbits. The anatomical and physiological differences between

humans and small animals are apparent, thus the results of these studies are mostly appropriate for earlyphase testing. While each of these models offers valuable insights into specific facets of OA pathophysiology, the inherent limitations underscore the necessity for more advanced joint-replicating systems to comprehensively study the holistic aspects of OA pathogenesis and treatment efficacy.

3. Materials in Nanomedicine

The exploration of nanoscale (1-100 nm)⁶⁷ materials opens vast opportunities for advancing medical science, particularly in diagnostics, targeted drug delivery, and pharmaceutical effectiveness. This emerging domain of nanomedicine leverages the unique properties of NPs and nanostructures to overcome limitations faced by conventional therapeutic approaches. Interactions on the nanoscale have a direct impact on biological molecules and structures, thus resulting in predicted outcomes with cellular and molecular components of the body. NPs can be engineered to bind to specific biomarkers, enabling their diagnostic application in early disease detection.⁶⁸ For instance, magnetic NPs enhance imaging techniques, providing clearer, more detailed visualizations of tissues, which is crucial for the early diagnosis of OA.68

Targeted drug delivery aims to transport therapeutic agents directly to the pathologically affected site, thereby maximizing pharmaceutical effects while minimizing systemic toxicity. This can be achieved through the functionalization of nanoparticles (NPs) with various ligands that recognize and bind to designated receptors on cellular surfaces.⁶⁹ Such precision not only increases the efficacy of the drug but also reduces the risk of harm to healthy cells, a common drawback of conventional therapies.

The role of nanotechnology in enhancing therapeutics extends to the design of smart drug delivery systems (DDS) capable of responding to specific physiological conditions to release their payload. Additionally, nanocarriers can protect unstable drugs from degradation in the bloodstream, improving their bioavailability and pharmacokinetics. Beyond these applications, nanomedicine is also paving the way for innovative therapeutic modalities, including gene therapy and immunotherapy. Small nanocarriers can be engineered to deliver genetic material safely and efficiently into cells, offering new avenues for treating genetic disorders.⁷⁰ In the realm of immunotherapy, NPs are being developed to modulate the immune system in a targeted manner to fight cancer and autoimmune diseases.^{4,71} As a consequence, the field has experienced a significant surge in drug delivery vehicle development, with an array of types and characteristics. The following sections cover the fundamentals of the most prevalent NPs in the biomedical field, highlighting their advantages and applications.



BioRender.com.



Dendrimer

Polymeric





Lipid Mesoporous Silica Protein Figure 3. Common material designs for NP utilization in OA drug delivery. Created with

3.1. Dendrimers

Dendrimers are branched, star-shaped polymers characterized by their uniform and monodisperse structure, which grants precision in tailoring their size and molecular compositions. Their unique architecture, consisting of numerous terminal functional groups, is receptive to easy customization and also allows the delivery of high therapeutic load making them suitable DDS. ⁷² Their small size and spherical dimensions are pivotal for effective biological interactions, facilitating their utility in small molecule and nucleic acid delivery.^{65,73–75} Biocompatibility of dendrimers is highly dependent on their surface characteristics and molecular composition as highly positive charge arising from terminal amine groups has been linked to cytotoxic effects.⁷⁶

3.2. Polymeric NPs

Comprising of biodegradable polymers like polylactic-co-glycolic acid (PLGA), polylactic acid (PLA), and others, polymeric NPs have been widely employed for controlled drug release applications.⁷⁷ Their biocompatibility and ability to be engineered with controlled size and surface characteristics make them effective for delivering a wide range of therapeutic agents. These NPs can be synthesized through a variety of polymerization techniques allowing the incorporation of hydrophobic, stimuli-responsive, and bioactive components. These materials are often used in smart DDS due to their highly variable physical characteristics and stimuli-responsive behavior.

3.3. Lipid NPs

Lipid NPs (LNPs) are spherical vesicles composed of one or more phospholipid bilayers, making them highly biocompatible due to their structural similarity to cell membranes. They are commonly produced through methods such as high-pressure homogenization or ultrasonication, which facilitate the formation of a solid lipid core that can encapsulate hydrophobic drugs.^{78,79} In addition to lipophilic agents, hydrophilic substances and nucleic acids may be incorporated with the use of surfactants or coatings.⁸⁰ This adaptability of LNPs makes them a suitable choice for drug delivery applications, including the targeted treatment of tumors and the delivery of genetic material, such as mRNA vaccines. Clinically, LNPs have been utilized for a variety of vaccines including COVID-19.^{81,82}

3.4. Silica NPs

Silica NPs, distinct from their polymeric counterparts, offer exceptional stability, large surface area, and tunable pore size, which can be precisely engineered to optimize drug loading and release profiles. Their inert nature combined with surface adaptability allows for the conjugation of various functional groups, enabling targeted delivery and enhanced biocompatibility. In the biomedical field they are used for targeted drug delivery, where their surfaces can be functionalized with ligands to bind specifically to diseased cells, such as cancer cells, ensuring that therapeutic agents are delivered directly to the target site, minimizing side effects.^{83,84}

3.5. Protein NPs

Utilization of proteins as DDS represents another innovative approach for biomedical applications. Their inherent biocompatibility and biodegradability make them versatile drug delivery candidates. Silk fibroin⁸⁵, human serum albumin⁸⁶, avidin^{87,88}, ferritin⁸⁹, and others have been regarded for their high stability and biocompatibility as effective nanocarriers. In addition to natural proteins, synthetic peptides have been successfully utilized for targeted cartilage delivery. ^{64,90}

3.6. NPs for OA

In the last couple of years, a variety of NPs have been utilized to investigate their applications for OA treatments. Li et al. and a team of researchers from Shanghai modified polyamidoamine (PAMAM) dendrimers to investigate localized gene therapy.⁹¹ This study introduced a novel approach by encapsulating modified dendrimers in hydrogel microspheres. Harnessing MMP-responsive degradation, the microspheres facilitated a sustained and targeted release of genetic cargo. Significant NP retention and reduction in cartilage degradation as well as osteophyte formation was observed in the murine OA model, thus highlighting the potential of this "nano-micron" slow-release system. The delivery of insulinlike growth factor 1 utilizing PEGylated PAMAMs by Geiger et al. improved therapeutic joint residence in rat knees by 10-fold solidifying the role of PAMAMs as efficient drug carrier systems.⁶⁵ A study by Liu et al. addressed the use of PLA and polyethylene glycol (PLA-b-PEG) based NPs for small molecule delivery. The authors report that these biodegradable, polymer-based NPs could significantly extend the longevity and therapeutic efficacy of adenosine receptor agonists, thus solidifying their role as drugdelivery vehicles.⁹² Chang et al. developed an innovative OA treatment using liposomal NPs encapsulating diclofenac and dexamethasone combined with HA for enhanced pain management. This multifaceted approach showcased the versatility of liposomal NPs in delivering combination OA therapies.⁹³ Mehta et al. from Northeastern University have introduced a charge-optimized delivery system employing avidin and cationic peptide carriers to transport an IL-1 receptor antagonist to bovine cartilage explants, effectively reducing cytokine-induced GAG loss.⁹⁴ Alternatively, He and colleagues designed a pH-responsive DDS using mesoporous silica NPs loaded with andrographolide, an antiinflammatory compound. This system demonstrated chondroprotective effects in IL-1\beta-stimulated chondrocytes and mitigated proteoglycan degradation in a rat model of OA.⁸³ Xue and collaborators developed a dual DDS using mesoporous polydopamine NPs decorated with a metal-organic framework and modified with collagen peptides. This innovative approach yielded significant anti-inflammatory and anti-apoptotic effects in vitro and effectively preserved cartilage integrity in vivo.⁹⁵ These diverse studies collectively highlight the vast potential of nanomedical approaches for advancing OA treatments.

3.7. Clinical Translation

Currently, the absence of NP-based active clinical trials suggests that NP-based research for OA interventions remains largely in the preclinical phase, with investigations confined to in vitro studies and animal models.⁹⁶ The development of NP-based therapies often involves proprietary formulations, which are either patented or held confidential by their developers to protect intellectual property rights. This

aspect can sometimes obscure the details of promising therapeutic candidates from the broader scientific community and may delay their clinical exploration. The transition from promising preclinical findings to human clinical trials is inherently complex and time-consuming, necessitating rigorous validation of safety and therapeutic effectiveness in biologically relevant settings to meet the stringent requirements set by regulatory agencies like the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) and the European Medicines Agency (EMA). Mandates by these agencies require comprehensive assessments to ascertain the safety, efficacy, and quality of nanomedicine products, ensuring that they meet necessary criteria for clinical application.⁹⁷ This regulatory framework is necessary for guiding the responsible advancement of NP-based therapeutics from laboratory research to potential clinical use, underscoring the importance of a thorough and transparent development process.

4. Drug Delivery Considerations

NP-based drug delivery platforms present a sophisticated modality for improvements in OA treatment by exploiting intrinsic characteristics such as nanoscale dimensions, high surface-to-volume ratio, and customizable surface properties. However, leveraging these advantages requires deliberate and strategic NP design for optimal efficacy. This section delves into key considerations for achieving advanced drug delivery therapies in OA (Figure 4).



Figure 4. An illustration of the key aspects determining the design of the DDS for OA. Created with BioRender.com.

4.1. Route of Administration

The route of administration is a critical factor in the design and application of NP therapies. Traditionally, oral pharmacotherapy is one of the main types of OA management, with a broad variety of agents such as routinely prescribed NSAIDs and corticosteroids. While oral administration offers notable convenience, its long-term use is associated with adverse effects, including gastrointestinal irritation, renal dysfunction, and hepatotoxicity.⁹⁸ In the context of chronic disorders like OA, where prolonged symptom management is essential, the trade-off between effective symptom control and dosing convenience becomes particularly evident. Here, extended-release formulations are of particular interest. For the management of mild arthritis or localized symptoms, topical pharmacotherapies such as NSAID-infused creams, gels, or transdermal patches can be administered to the surface of the affected joint. The efficacy of such treatments is dependent upon the physicochemical properties of the active pharmaceutical ingredient (API), including molecular size, polarity, and the incorporation of permeation enhancers.⁹⁹ To achieve therapeutic concentrations at the target site within the joint, the API's

concentration within the topical formulation must be optimized to ensure sufficient bioavailability. This

route is advantageous for its minimization of systemic drug absorption and consequent adverse effects, thereby offering localized analgesic and anti-inflammatory benefits.

In the management of severe OA, the intravenous (IV) administration of corticosteroids and NSAIDs is employed to provide rapid alleviation of pain by ensuring the systemic presence of these analgesic agents.¹⁰⁰ The stability of therapeutic agents during IV administration is a critical consideration, particularly for complex formulations like NP-based DDS. The interaction of NPs with biological molecules in the bloodstream, leading to the formation of a PC, can significantly alter the pharmacokinetics, biodistribution, and efficacy of the encapsulated drugs. For this purpose, NP stealth strategies, such as surface PEGylation, have been employed to reduce potential protein adsorption.^{101,102} The systemic administration of drugs may also result in off-target side effects¹⁰³, thus, IV administration is mostly reserved for cases where the benefits outweigh the potential risks.

IA administration, involving an injection directly into the joint, is a widely adopted strategy for localized symptom management in OA. Local delivery significantly limits the adverse effects of systemic adsorption, thus allowing the administration of higher doses. This approach is particularly advantageous for the administration of HA, which serves to lubricate the joint, thereby facilitating smoother joint movement and reducing pain.⁴³ Nonetheless, a direct exposure to the synovial environment poses several drug delivery challenges, such as rapid joint clearance, the viscosity of a SF, and dense and charged cartilage tissue.

4.2. Biological Barriers

The physiology of the joint space introduces a variety of biological barriers that determine the success of a DDS. Synovial membrane lines the joint capsule and is a critical barrier to substances entering the joint space from the bloodstream. Its selective permeability regulates the exchange of nutrients and waste products between the SF and surrounding blood vessels.¹⁰⁴ Lymphatic vessels within the joint space facilitate the removal of excess SF, cellular debris, foreign particles, and waste products, thereby contributing to the maintenance of joint homeostasis.¹⁰⁵ NP clearance of the joint is mediated by both of these components. In addition, the joint space is filled with SF which enables nutrient distribution to the cartilage and other joint tissues. However, it may also serve as a barrier due to its high viscosity, thus impeding diffusion and distribution of the DDS. The fluid dynamics of SF arise due to high protein and other biomolecule concentrations which facilitate a PC formation upon NP introduction into the joint space.^{63,106} If NPs manage to bypass the latter obstacles, they still must pass through the charged cartilage ECM. While the average ECM pore size reported in the literature tends to vary from 2 nm to 100 nm¹⁰⁷⁻ 109 , it is largely accepted that NPs with a diameter of <15 nm can penetrate the full-thickness cartilage (~4-5 mm).^{65,110} In addition, the molecular permeability decreases with increasing GAG concentration and, consequently, tissue depth. Thus, while intact cartilage is impermeable to large molecules and particles, even the small particles may have trouble reaching the cells embedded in the deep tissue matrix.

4.3. Intrinsic Properties

As mentioned previously, the selection of materials is of great importance for nanomedicine-based strategies. First and foremost, the chosen material must be biocompatible to minimize adverse immune effects and cytotoxicity. It is often beneficial to ensure that the DDS are also biodegradable, allowing easy elimination from the body, and thus reducing long-term accumulation and toxicity. To optimize therapeutic outcomes and enhance targeting capabilities, these nanosystems should adapt physicochemical considerations and be able to accommodate specific functionalization.

4.3.1. Size

The size of NPs is a major factor determining NP biocompatibility and biodistribution within biological systems. By definition, "nano" applications intrinsically place particle size restrictions of <100 nm.⁶⁷ Within this realm, size variations significantly influence cellular internalization mechanisms.¹¹¹ Smaller NPs, with their higher surface area-to-volume ratio, are more readily internalized by cells. Specifically, NPs ranging from approximately 20 to 200 nm typically enter cells through endocytic processes.¹¹² NPs within the 20-50 nm range are predominantly internalized via clathrin-mediated endocytosis, whereas larger NPs are more likely to be taken up through caveolin-mediated pathways or macropinocytosis.¹¹²⁻ ¹¹⁴ Notably, NPs <10 nm can directly diffuse across cellular membranes, entering cells through passive diffusion or specialized transmembrane channels.¹¹² Although nanoscale particles can achieve efficient cellular uptake, this efficiency comes with potential toxicity and off-target concerns.¹¹⁵ The small size of NPs can lead to interactions that disrupt cellular functions, potentially resulting in cytotoxic effects.¹¹⁶ The clearance of NPs from the body or specific sites, such as joints, is similarly influenced by their size. Studies involving systemic NP administration have identified an optimal size range of 20-100 nm for prolonged circulation.¹¹⁷ NPs smaller than 100 nm are generally cleared more rapidly compared to larger particles.¹¹⁸ On the other hand, larger NPs are unable to enter highly ordered tissues like cartilage but can effectively navigate through more loosely organized tissues and the synovial fluid, allowing for targeted delivery to less dense areas within the joint space.

4.3.2. Shape

The morphology of NPs plays a functional role in DDS as the shape of NPs influences the interaction with biological systems. Spherical NPs are often preferred for biomedical applications due to their resemblance to globular proteins. Studies have shown that mesenchymal stem cells exhibit a higher affinity for spherical NPs over those with rod-shaped or star-shaped geometries.¹¹⁹ Furthermore, spherical NPs are less prone to phagocytic capture compared to NPs with angular shapes such as triangles or rods.¹²⁰ Nanorods and other NPs with high aspect ratios, have shown increased interactions with immune cells, leading to heightened inflammatory cytokine release.¹²¹ This interaction not only triggers an immune response but can also activate complement pathways, as observed with rod and disc-shaped NPs, underscoring the complex interplay between NP shape and immune system activation.¹²² The unique physical forces experienced by non-spherical NPs, like discs, result in distinct torques that can influence their behavior in the fluids, affecting their distribution and residence time within the

vasculature. ¹²³ In the context of OA treatment, the clearance of NPs from joint space presents additional challenges, particularly for NPs with complex or elongated shapes. These shapes may experience slower clearance due to physical entrapment or interactions with the intricate biological structures of the joint. However, rod-shaped and ellipsoidal NPs, with their higher aspect ratios, can offer enhanced tissue penetration capabilities, facilitating better integration into the cartilage ECM and potentially improving drug delivery efficacy to affected areas.¹²⁴ While some studies report preferential uptake of spherical NPs by immune cells, others suggest that rod-shaped NPs may be internalized more efficiently, highlighting the importance of considering the context for specific applications and the interplay of other NP characteristics.

4.3.3. Hydrophilicity and Hydrophobicity

NP affinity to water is key for injection-based treatments. Hydrophilic NPs tend to be more readily dispersed in biological fluids, facilitating their circulation and reducing the likelihood of aggregation. Such NPs are typically less prone to non-specific protein adsorption, a phenomenon that can significantly influence cellular uptake mechanisms.⁶³ Hydrophilic particles can navigate the ECM more effectively due to their compatibility with the aqueous environment, facilitating the delivery of therapeutic agents into cartilage. A recent study by Vedadghavami et al. has reported the importance of hydrophilic NP profiles for cartilage targeting and the role of hydrophobic effects behind the cationic carrier interactions with SF.¹²⁵ Hydrophilic NPs are also less likely to be recognized and cleared by the immune system prematurely, which can further improve the efficacy of the treatment.¹²⁶

Hydrophobic NPs offer advantageous cell uptake compared to hydrophilic counterparts due to their subsequent lipophilicity and affinity to cell membranes, however, they may also increase the risk of cytotoxicity due to membrane disruption or intracellular aggregation.¹²⁷ While these NPs can deliver lipophilic drugs and offer prolonged circulation time compared to the hydrophilic modalities, their efficacy can be compromised by prominent aggregation in aqueous environments. In addition, NPs with hydrophobic functionalities have been reported to induce inflammatory outcomes, emphasizing the need for considerate designs when incorporating hydrophobic moieties into materials for OA treatment.¹²⁸

Alternatively, amphiphilic systems have been proposed to harness the advantages of both regimes. For instance, small amphiphilic (4-6 nm) NPs were reported to be internalized by ligand flipping. In this case, NPs get adsorbed to the lipid bilayer via electrostatic interactions and eventually diffuse into the bilayer without significant disruption.¹²⁹

4.3.4. Surface charge

Electrostatic properties of NPs influence the interactions with the surrounding milieu. Electrostatic repulsion between NPs carrying similar charges can prevent aggregation, thereby enhancing colloidal stability within biological fluids.¹³⁰ This dispersion is essential for preserving the biological activity of NPs and preventing premature elimination from the body or the joint. However, excessive surface charge can lead to non-specific binding with serum proteins, potentially affecting NP stability and functionality as well as leading to the toxicity in biological systems.¹³¹ For instance, cationic NPs are considered more

toxic than neutral or anionic counterparts due to their high affinity towards the negatively charged lipid membranes.¹¹⁵ While this affinity may lead to increased cellular uptake via endocytosis, it may also provoke cytotoxic effects due to creation of pores within the lipid membrane. Cationic NPs can also display nuclear localization due to the proton sponge effect and subsequently escape the endosomal degradation.¹³² Additionally, the positive charge can be advantageous, especially in targeting negatively charged tissues such as cartilage. The interaction with anionic molecules like GAGS within cartilage may enhance NP uptake and retention, offering a controlled release mechanism for therapeutic agents. Conversely, NPs that are neutral or negatively charged are generally less interactive with cell membranes and proteins. Neutral NPs primarily rely on hydrophobic interactions and hydrogen bonding for cellular entry at physiological pH, whereas anionic NPs may be internalized through endocytosis facilitated by positively charged sites on membrane proteins.¹³³ In the case of systemic administration, anionic NPs are prone to repulsive interaction with negatively charged membranes, which may lead to their rapid clearance by reticuloendothelial system uptake.¹¹⁶

4.4. Surface Modifications

Surface modifications are integral to optimizing the functionality and efficacy of DDS. Through chemical alterations or the application of coatings, it is possible to engineer systems with tailored properties that enhance their performance and aid in biological interactions. NP tracking, improved targeting, biocompatibility enhancement, and controlled release can be achieved through careful design and optimization of these modifications, thus making it possible to develop highly efficient, specific, and safe modalities for a wide range of applications.

4.4.1. Tracking

The integration of fluorescent markers that facilitate real-time monitoring of NP biodistribution and their localization within specific tissues and cellular environments is key for unraveling their behavior within biological systems. When selecting a suitable fluorescent label, several factors must be considered to ensure optimal outcomes. Fluorescent labels should exert minimal toxicity and not disrupt the normal functions of the biological system under investigation. Certain dyes, such as Nile Red, may exhibit cytotoxic properties that could compromise cell viability. In addition, the photostability of the fluorescent probe is paramount. It must resist rapid photobleaching to maintain signal integrity throughout prolonged analysis sessions. The proximity of the fluorescent probe to the NP surface, NP material composition, or any additional surface modifications can potentially induce fluorescence quenching, diminishing the emission intensity of the probe.¹³⁴ In addition, autofluorescence from biological samples also must be considered as it can obscure the detection of the fluorescent signal from the labeled NP, thus tissues rich in autofluorescent molecules, such as tryptophan, tyrosine, and phenylalanine necessitate careful fluorophore considerations or analysis methods.¹³⁵

Popular choices for fluorophores include fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC), known for its bright green fluorescence and application in labeling proteins, antibodies, and NPs; rhodamine derivatives, which provide robust red or pink fluorescence and excellent photostability; cyanine dyes, offering a spectrum

of emissions ideal for deep tissue imaging; and the Alexa Fluor[®] series, renowned for their wide-ranging color palette and superior brightness and stability.¹³⁶ When employing multiple fluorescent labels, spectral planning is essential to prevent fluorescence overlap.

4.4.2. Targeting

Targeting strategies in drug delivery require a balance between specificity, stability, biocompatibility, and therapeutic efficacy. Through the strategic integration of targeting ligands, such as peptides, small molecules, antibodies, or other targeting moieties to the NP surface, it is possible to achieve selective interaction with target receptors or biomolecules. For targeted drug delivery to cartilage, ECM-binding peptides, including those that mimic or bind to collagen¹³⁷⁻¹⁴⁰, HA¹⁴¹⁻¹⁴³, and cartilage oligomeric matrix protein¹⁴⁴, have been successfully employed. These peptides facilitate a specific targeting of cartilage tissue, thereby extending the retention time of NPs within the tissue and potentially improving therapeutic outcomes. In addition, small molecules including receptor agonists⁹⁴, nucleic acids^{145,146}, growth factors^{65,147-149} and other small molecules^{150,151} have been utilized to target chondrocytes and macrophages, offering avenues for cell-based treatments. Alternatively, antibodies can be utilized for the same purpose but tend to be more costly than the latter modalities. Active targeting strategies may benefit from the incorporation of multiple functionalities within a single NP. In this case, dendrimer NPs stand out due to their numerous surface functional groups. Conjugation strategies of these agents should preserve the ligand's biological activity and ensure correct orientation for effective receptor binding. Common strategies include covalent bonding, bioconjugation, and click chemistry, each providing distinct benefits in terms of the resulting stability, ease of preparation, and adaptability of the conjugates.152,153

4.4.3. Stability

Considerations behind the colloidal and biological stability of DDS are necessary for the treatment's success. Incorporation of various surface coatings or surfactants can significantly reduce NP aggregation through steric or electrostatic stabilization mechanisms. Steric stabilization involves creating a physical barrier around each NP that prevents close contact and aggregation. For this purpose, PEG is particularly favored for its ability to form a hydrophilic and neutral "brush" around NPs.¹⁵⁴ This "stealth" layer minimizes protein adsorption and opsonization, effectively reducing recognition and clearance by the immune system.^{101,102,155}The result of prolonged circulation time in the bloodstream may enhance the therapeutic efficacy of NPs. Other biocompatible polymers like PLGA, PLA, and polyvinyl alcohol (PVA) can be employed for this purpose.^{156,157} Electrostatic stabilization, on the other hand, imparts a charge to the NP surface, leading to repulsive forces that counteract aggregation. Coating NPs with proteins or biomolecules such as albumin or HA can significantly improve their systemic circulation by evading immune detection.^{143,158} Such negatively charged biomolecules create an electrostatic barrier that prevents the NPs from coming into close contact with one another. In particular, GAG coatings have been prominent for hydrogel-based DDS for tissue regeneration applications.¹⁵⁹ Additionally,

zwitterionic materials and biomimetic coatings can further stabilize DDS by providing a dense hydration layer or a biomimetic interface around the NPs.^{160–162}

4.4.4. Controlled release

The concept of controlled release has revolutionized the field of pharmacotherapy by enabling precise modulation of drug release profiles. This dynamic process is influenced by a spectrum of degradation mechanisms inherent to the drug carrier, each adaptable to enhance drug delivery efficacy to joints. Diffusion is a universal concept in drug release, where the drug is released from the carrier matrix and propelled by the concentration gradient into the surrounding environment (SF in case of IA injection). Achieving a controlled and gradual diffusion is vital in joint applications, as it ensures sustained relief from pain or inflammation, which is particularly beneficial for managing chronic conditions such as OA. The diffusion-controlled release follows Fick's laws, with the initial release rate being relatively high due to the steep concentration gradient, which gradually diminishes over time.¹⁶³

Recent innovative delivery systems are mainly designed to respond to specific internal stimuli, ensuring the drug is released in reaction to the unique conditions of the target environment. In the joint, such stimuli could include changes in pH, redox potential, enzyme activity, or osmotic pressure. A decrease in pH is a prominent feature of the inflammatory landscape arising from increased cellular metabolism and inflammatory mediators that induce local acidosis. A variety of pH-sensitive chemicals have been utilized in drug delivery including hydrazone and acetal-based linkers.¹⁶⁴ These pH-sensitive components are engineered to undergo structural changes or cleavage in acidic environments, thereby triggering the targeted release of therapeutic agents precisely at the sites of inflammation.¹⁶⁵ Alterations in redox potential are another significant characteristic of the inflammatory milieu within joint tissues, primarily driven by the elevated production of ROS and reactive nitrogen species during inflammation. These oxidative stress markers are a byproduct of increased cellular activity and the presence of immune cells at the site of inflammation, leading to a more oxidizing environment.¹⁶⁶ Redox-sensitive elements, such as disulfide bonds, are stable under normal physiological conditions but cleavable in the presence of elevated levels of reducing agents. Thiolation, the introduction of thiol (-SH) groups, is, therefore, a useful strategy to render NPs sensitive to alterations in the redox state.¹⁶⁷

The presence of ECM enzymes is a distinctive aspect of arthritic disorders, such as OA and RA. These enzymes, including MMPs and aggrecanases, are upregulated in response to inflammation and play a critical role in the degradation of ECM components. Leveraging this enzymatic activity, innovative DDS have been designed to incorporate enzyme-responsive elements that can be selectively cleaved by these enzymes. Enzymatically controlled release systems often include substrates or linkers, like peptide sequences, that are specifically recognized and cleaved by the target enzymes present in the inflamed joint, thereby facilitating the controlled release of the encapsulated therapeutic agents directly in the joint space.¹⁶⁸

Osmotic pressure-driven release mechanisms in DDS offer a unique approach to managing joint conditions, capitalizing on the principle of osmosis to facilitate the controlled release of drugs within the

joint space. This method involves the use of osmotically active agents such as pumps or hydrogels, which can absorb water from the surrounding SF, thereby creating an internal osmotic pressure that drives the release of the encapsulated therapeutic agents.^{169,170}

5. Experimental Methods

The following chapter outlines the methodologies employed in this thesis for setting up comprehensive characterization, tracking, and detailing biological interactions of the NPs as well as OA-relevant biological models (Figure 5).



Figure 5. Experimental flow and methodology of the NP analysis. Created with BioRender.com.

5.1. Nanoparticle Characterization

Fine-tuning of physicochemical properties, morphology, and surface characteristics of the NPs is imperative due to their significant impact on NPs' interactions with biological systems and their overall therapeutic performance. Assessment of the NP stability, behavior, and safety is highly influenced by their chemical composition, size, shape, and surface charge, therefore, a detailed characterization of these aspects is essential for ensuring result validation and further research facilitation.

5.1.1. Nuclear Magnetic Resonance

Over the last decades, various nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) techniques have been adapted for nanomaterial characterization at the atomic level.¹⁷¹ Liquid and solid-state sample NMR analysis can be performed at numerous dimensions providing physical and dynamic parameters of various molecules and their conjugates. Purity, composition, and structural details can be elucidated by initially subjecting the sample to a powerful magnetic field, designed to align atomic nuclei with non-zero spin quantum numbers. This magnetic moment allows the atoms to distinctly respond to the external magnetic field. Subsequently, a specific radiofrequency is introduced to detect the transitional energy changes of the atom nuclei. Due to the shielding effect of surrounding electrons, the exact frequency at which a nucleus resonates depends on its chemical environment. This leads to small shifts in the resonance frequency, known as chemical shifts (δ), which provide information about the structure and conformation of the molecule. Work in this thesis mainly utilized one-dimensional proton NMR (¹H-NMR) as it provided sufficient information about the successful surface modifications at relatively low sample concentrations.

5.1.2. Electron Microscopy

Electron microscopy (EM) is one of the most powerful techniques for visualizing small particles, especially at the nanometer and sub-nanometer scales. Wave-like properties of electrons enable sample imaging down to atomic resolution due to shorter electron wavelengths compared to those of visible light. A beam of electrons is accelerated under a high-voltage environment and then used to illuminate the sample. Electron impact upon sample exposure results in electron transmission, X-rays, and secondary electron release which all offer information about the structure, composition, and topography of the sample. Advances in EM have led to the development of various specialized microscopy modes, enhancing the technique's ability to either target or circumvent particular attributes of samples, broadening its applicability, and offering a comprehensive analysis for a wide range of materials from rigid inorganic particles to delicate biological tissues.

Transmission Electron Microscopy (TEM) entails exposing a thin layer of sample to an electron beam, in turn revealing the arrangement of atoms within a bulk material or the biological ultrastructures of cells and tissues. TEM instruments may offer additional analytical tools such as diffraction patterns and elemental composition through techniques like energy-dispersive X-ray spectroscopy (EDX). It is important to ensure sample conductivity and compatibility under vacuum, thus polymeric colloidal materials often require additional heavy metal staining for enhanced contrast and drying before instrument exposure. As an alternative, cryogenic TEM (cryo-TEM) was introduced to mitigate beam damage and allow high resolution of aqueous and biological sample imaging. Vitrification of water in the sample allows the formation of amorphous ice which helps to preserve the native hydrated structure of the sample.

Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM) involves the interactions of a focused electron beam with the atoms on the sample surface to produce various signals that are detected to form high-resolution 3D images. These signals include secondary electrons (for topographical contrast) and backscattered electrons (for compositional contrast), enabling the detailed visualization of the surface morphology and microstructure of materials. Like TEM, SEM can also be equipped with analytical tools like EDX to provide insights into the sample's chemical composition. Polymers and other non-conductive materials often require a conductive coating, such as gold or carbon, especially under high vacuum conditions to prevent the accumulation of electrical charge on the sample surface causing image distortions and reduced resolution. While SEM resolution is inferior to that of TEM, SEM provides versatility with bulkier samples and does not require a demanding sample preparation. For imaging samples in their natural, hydrated state without the need for coating or dehydration, environmental SEM or variable pressure SEM techniques allow the observation of samples under controlled pressure and humidity, thereby preserving their original morphology and minimizing electron beam damage.

5.1.3. Ultraviolet-Visible Spectroscopy

NPs possess unique optical properties which make Ultraviolet-Visible (UV-Vis) spectroscopy a valuable tool for identifying, characterizing, and studying nanomaterials. This spectroscopy technique employs
the principle of illuminating an NP suspension with UV or visible light and recording the absorption and scattering of light by the particles. Obtained spectral data can reveal information about the sample concentration and stability, which are influenced by factors such as particle size, aggregation state, surface chemistry, ionic strength and pH of the surrounding medium, providing critical insights into the interactions and behavior of NPs in various environments. UV-Vis spectroscopy may also be employed to confirm conjugation profiles of NPs by providing characteristic absorption spectra for specific functional groups or probes.

The concentration of NPs in a solution can be quantified using the Beer-Lambert Law¹⁷² (Equation 1), which relates the absorbance of a solution to the concentration of the absorbing species.

Equation 1.
$$A = \varepsilon * c * b$$

The equation above describes the linear relationship between the absorbance (A) of a solution and the concentration (c) of the absorbing species within it, as well as the path length (l) of the light through the solution. Estimation of NP concentration involves a calibration curve that can be established by measuring the absorbance at a specific wavelength for NP solutions of known concentrations. This curve is then used to determine the concentration of NPs in unknown samples by measuring their absorbance under the same conditions. It is important to note that deviations from this direct relationship may occur at elevated concentrations and high-intensity incident light due to electrostatic effects among the molecules. The stability of NP suspensions can be monitored by measuring the UV-Vis spectra at different time intervals. Changes in the absorbance spectrum such as peak broadening and shifting may indicate aggregation, dissolution, or chemical transformation.

5.1.4. Dynamic Light Scattering

Dynamic Light Scattering (DLS) is an essential tool in nanotechnology for analyzing the complex behavior of NPs in solution. By measuring the rapid fluctuations in the intensity of light scattered by particles in Brownian motion, DLS can deduce the diffusion coefficients of these particles, which are then translated into size, commonly expressed as the hydrodynamic diameter (D_h). The determination of hydrodynamic size relies on the Stokes-Einstein equation¹⁷³, which connects the particle's diffusion rate (*D*) to its dimensions such as radius (*r*), Boltzmann's constant (k_B) as well as the fluid's temperature (*T*) and viscosity (η) (Equation 2).

Equation 2.
$$D = \frac{k_B T}{6\pi\eta r}$$

This measurement encompasses the particle's actual size plus any surrounding layers, like the solvation layer, and molecules or ions that might be attached, providing a comprehensive view of the particle's effective diameter in the medium. The distribution of NP sizes is summarized by the polydispersity index (PDI), where a low number indicates a narrow size distribution and homogenous particle suspension, whereas a high number may indicate sample impurities or aggregation.

In addition to size, DLS instruments can also assess the zeta potential (ζ), and electrical charge on the particle surface, providing a direct measurement of the electrostatic interactions among particles in fluid.

The electric charge arises due to the adsorption of ions from the solvent or due to the ionization of NP surface groups. This leads to the formation of an electric double layer, where an inner, stern layer is tightly bound to each particle and an outer, diffuse layer of counter-ions extends into the liquid. Thus, zeta potential is not the actual surface charge of the particle, but rather the potential difference between the bulk liquid and the slipping plane, a boundary that separates the layer of fluid and ions that move with the particle from the rest of the liquid.¹⁷⁴ Several theoretical models and equations relate the zeta potential of colloidal particles to measurable quantities, particularly in the context of electrophoresis, where particles move in a fluid under the influence of an electric field. These models help to interpret experimental data and understand the electrokinetic behavior of colloidal systems. For instance, a Smoluchowski¹⁷⁵ equation is particularly useful for analyzing electrophoretic mobility of larger colloidal particles where the electrical double layer is relatively thin compared to the particle size. Due to its robustness across a variety of conditions, especially in solutions with a higher ionic strength, the Smoluchowski model (Equation 3) is a widely employed in zeta potential assessments, where it relies on electrophoretic mobility (μ), dynamic viscosity (η), and dielectric constant (ε) of the material.

Equation 3.
$$\zeta = \frac{\mu \eta}{c}$$

This equation assumes no-slip boundary conditions at the particle surface and is most applicable for larger particles in low ionic strength solutions. Many modern instruments that measure zeta potential can automatically choose the most appropriate model based on the experimental conditions or use more sophisticated algorithms that cover a broader range of conditions, such as the O'Brien and White theory¹⁷⁶, which provides a more comprehensive treatment of electrophoretic mobility and zeta potential relationships.

5.2. Biological models

NP applications require appropriate biological models that would accurately resemble the native processes found in the joint as well as replicate the challenges NPs might encounter in an in vivo environment. Studies in this thesis have been mainly performed in fibroblast, chondrocyte, and macrophage cell lines, primary monocyte-derived macrophages and fibroblast-like synoviocyte (FLS) cells, and porcine tissue explants.

5.2.1. Cell Culture

Cell culture is a foundational technique in biological research that enables the growth and maintenance of cells outside of their original organism. This method involves using nutrient-rich media to cultivate cells on a suitable substrate within a container, typically in a controlled sterile environment of 37°C, 95% humidity, and 5% CO₂. While the cells may originate from various tissues or organisms, immortalized cell lines are typically less sensitive than freshly isolated primary cells. In these studies, mouse fibroblast (L-929) and human monocyte (U-937) cell lines have been obtained from Sigma, while the human chondrocyte (TC28a2) cell line was a gift from Dr. Cronstein's lab at NYU Langone, USA.

Anonymous healthy human donor buffy coats obtained from the blood bank at Sahlgrenska University Hospital in Gothenburg, Sweden were used to isolate peripheral blood mononuclear cells using density gradient centrifugation. Cells were then stimulated with a macrophage colony-stimulating factor to yield MDMs. RA- and OA-patient-derived FLS cells were obtained from Sahlgrenska University Hospital, Gothenburg, Sweden. All cells were cultured according to ATCC guidelines.

5.2.2. Cytotoxicity

Cytotoxicity assessment is essential for determining potential adverse effects of NPs on living cells and is required across various applications including pharmaceutical and medical industries. A variety of assays employing dyes or colorimetric indicators have been developed to assess the degree of cell viability. Among the most common assays employed is the Trypan Blue Exclusion assay which utilizes Trypan Blue, a dye that stains cells with compromised membrane integrity. The dye may be substituted with a less toxic alternative such as Erythrosine B to limit intrinsic assay interference. The premise of this assessment is based on counting the colored cells which may introduce bias if performed manually yet offer efficiency when using automated cell counters. Similarly, lactate dehydrogenase release and Annexin V/Propidium Iodide staining may also be used to assess the loss of membrane integrity and subsequent decline in cell viability.

In some cases, assays with heightened sensitivity are required. By focusing on metabolic reactions, assays like 3-(4,5-Dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide (MTT) and Alamar Blue allow the identification of subtle effects on cell health due to their reliance on mitochondrial activity. For instance, the MTT assay evaluates the reduction of the yellow MTT dye to purple formazan crystals by mitochondrial dehydrogenase enzymes in metabolically active cells. Here, the amount of formazan produced is proportional to the level of metabolic activity, serving as an indirect measure of cell viability. Likewise, Alamar Blue or Resazurin Reduction assay utilizes resazurin, a blue dye, reduction to fluorescent pink dye, resorufin, by viable cells' metabolic activities, enabling non-destructive, continuous monitoring suitable for high-throughput applications, albeit with potential fluorescence interference. This was the method used to assess the NP toxicity for the studies reported in this thesis.

5.2.3. Explant Extraction and Culture

Most NP studies in this thesis have been performed in an ex vivo porcine articular cartilage model. The porcine model was specifically chosen due to its anatomical and biomechanical similarities to human joints.¹⁷⁷ 3–6-month-old pig legs were obtained from the Experimental Biomedicine animal facility in Gothenburg, Sweden under the 3R principle. The 3R principle refers to a set of ethical guidelines in the use of animals in scientific research, aimed at minimizing harm and improving animal welfare i.e. replacement, reduction, and refinement. Healthy articular cartilage plugs were extracted mainly from femoral condyles using biopsy punchers and trimmed to exclude the underlying subchondral bone. Some explant batches were snap-frozen in PBS supplemented with 1% Penicillin/Streptomycin (P/S; 10,000 U/mL, Gibco) and protease inhibitors (Roche). Other times the explants were placed in culture in

Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium without phenol red, supplemented with P/S and GlutaMAXTM, and allowed to equilibrate overnight before starting the experiments.

5.2.4. Tissue Histology

Histological examination of tissues and cells enables the visualization and comparison of structural and organizational changes in response to an intervention. The successful histological examination is highly reliant on diligent sample preparation including steps like fixation, embedding, sectioning, staining, and mounting. Cartilage preparation for histology entailed a 3-week decalcification step at 4°C. The samples were then embedded in paraffin blocks cut perpendicular to the sagittal plane and stained with hematoxylin/eosin (H&E) and Safranin-O/fast green. OARSI score was judged blindly based on a previously published murine OA scoring system¹⁷⁸, where a scale of 0-6 was employed to indicate pathological changes in cartilage from none to severe, respectively.

5.3. Biological Interactions with Nanoparticles

NP capacity to enter tissues and cells is dependent on the surrounding environment governed by a variety of processes and pathways. To enable NP visualization in a complex biological setting, NPs are often tagged with fluorescent probes that absorb light at a specific wavelength. Light particles, also known as photons, provide the energy that leads to electron excitation in the probe and a subsequent jump to a higher energy state. As electrons return to their ground state, the emission of lower energy photons results in the generation of a fluorescence signal. Fluorescence-based methods including spectroscopy, microscopy, and flow cytometry (FC) enable sensitive and specific NP tracking and quantification in both tissues and cells.

5.3.1. Fluorescence Spectroscopy

Fluorescence spectroscopy serves as a powerful analytical tool for probing fluorescently labeled NPs. Here, the emitted light is collected and analyzed by a spectrophotometer, which separates the light into its component wavelengths and measures the intensity at each wavelength, often resulting in a spectrum detailing the present fluorescent species. Fluorescence quantification of NPs provides an additional layer of characterization as fluorescence intensity becomes proportional to NP concentration, thus allowing the investigations on diffusion dynamics and tissue interactions. For example, NP uptake into cartilage can be determined by measuring the fluorescence intensity in the supernatant over time, which reflects the proportion of NPs remaining in the surrounding medium as they are absorbed by the tissue. The decrease in fluorescence intensity outside the cartilage directly correlates with the degree of NP penetration and accumulation within the tissue matrix. Such quantitative analyses can reveal the efficiency of NP delivery systems, the kinetics of tissue penetration, and the potential for sustained release within targeted sites. Moreover, by applying custom conditions like pH, ionic strength, and the presence of biological molecules, NP behavior can be examined to provide a comprehensive understanding of NP interactions in physiological conditions.

5.3.2. Confocal Fluorescence Microscopy

Confocal fluorescence microscopy offers optimal visualization of tissue specimens as it leverages a pinhole to eliminate out-of-focus light, thereby providing a clear image of a specimen slice at a specific depth without interference from surrounding tissue. The light that passes through the pinhole is detected by a photodetector, such as a photomultiplier tube which converts a light signal into an electrical signal, which is then digitized. This feature is particularly beneficial for the dense and heterogeneous structure of cartilage tissue, where the precise localization of NPs within the intricate matrix and among chondrocytes is important. The laser-scanning confocal microscope allows for the sequential acquisition of images at different depths, enabling the construction of a 3D representation of NP distribution within the cartilage. This z-stacking capability is fundamental in understanding how NPs penetrate, disperse, and interact within the cartilage ECM.

5.3.3. Flow Cytometry

FC is a high-throughput particle characterization technique where the particles (cells, microorganisms, biomolecules, or NPs) are suspended in sheath fluid as they individually pass through a laser beam. The same principles of fluorescence apply to FC as the previously mentioned techniques, however, in this case, the output consists of physical and chemical particle characteristics such as approximate size, granularity, and fluorescence intensity of specific fluorescent markers at single particle resolution. Furthermore, the ability of FC to sort particles based on their fluorescent properties enables the separation of NPs with different characteristics or the isolation of cells that have internalized NPs, providing valuable samples for further analysis. This sorting capability is particularly useful when studying the heterogeneity of NP uptake by different cell types complementing the spatial information obtained from confocal microscopy. Some limitations of FC include fluorescent overlap of fluorescent tags as well as the need to enzymatically or mechanically disaggregate cells which can lead to cell surface marker alteration.

5.4. Biomolecular Interactions with Nanoparticles

Interactions between NPs and their surrounding environment are inherent and often intricate. These encounters can vary significantly based on the specific modifications applied to the NPs, resulting in varying affinities for different biomolecules. While a comprehensive understanding of how NPs engage with diverse biological systems may appear daunting, several techniques allow us to determine and quantify the potential interactions.

5.4.1. Biochemical Assays

Biochemical assays serve as indispensable tools for providing quantitative and qualitative insights into various markers associated with cartilage integrity and inflammation status. By enabling precise measurements of various biomolecules such as GAGs, collagen, and others, they facilitate the evaluation of cartilage degradation and the overall state of the joint tissue.

Quantification of sulfated GAGs (sGAGs) is often assessed by dimethyl methylene blue (DMMB) assay. DMMB is a cationic dye that exhibits a high affinity for the negatively charged sulfate and carboxyl groups present on GAG molecules in cartilage tissue. This interaction causes a colorimetric shift that is proportional to the concentration of sGAGs in the sample.

Alternatively, the content of collagen can be quantified by measuring hydroxyproline, an amino acid distinctive to collagen. The assay involves multiple steps of sample processing as collagen molecules need to be broken down and rendered reactive to result in a chromophore. This enables an absorbance-based quantification of hydroxyproline that is directly related to the concentration of collagen in the sample.

For more targeted analysis, Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA) can be utilized to assess the levels of various biomolecules based on the specific interactions between antibodies and antigens. An enzyme linked to an antibody provides a detectable signal, resulting in a color change and revealing the concentration of the analyte. This method enables a sensitive and specific quantification of ECM proteins and cytokines informative of the physical and biological effects of NPs.

5.4.2. Atomic Force Microscopy

Atomic Force Microscopy (AFM) is a versatile technique that allows studying a variety of materials, from biological specimens to polymers and other nanomaterials. It employs a sharp, sensitive tip attached to a flexible cantilever that interacts with the sample surface at the atomic scale. By scanning the tip across the surface of a specimen, the instrument measures the chemical, electrostatic, and van der Waals forces between the tip and the atoms or molecules of the sample. These force measurements are then used to create detailed to pographical maps, offering a visualization of the surface features in the sample. AFM can be utilized to assess NP-biomolecule aggregates, providing insight into their structural organization and interactions at the nanoscale. Moreover, AFM can reveal information about the mechanical properties, adhesion forces, and even electrical properties of the sample. The instrument can often be operated in multiple modes and can examine materials under various environments, thus sparing extensive sample preparation. This flexibility makes AFM an excellent choice for studying a multitude of materials, from biological specimens and polymers to nanomaterials and surfaces.

5.4.3. Circular Dichroism spectroscopy

Circular Dichroism (CD) is an analytical spectroscopy method that assesses the structural characteristics of chiral molecules by measuring the differential absorption of left and right-handed circularly polarized light in the sample. The resulting CD spectra provide insights into the secondary structure of biomolecules, their conformation states, folding patterns, and interactions with ligands or other interacting molecules. The technique requires minimal sample preparation and can be applied to solutions, making it non-destructive and suitable for studying biological molecules in conditions close to their native environment.

5.4.4. Proteomics

When NPs interact with biological environments, they invariably become enveloped by a layer of biomolecules and proteins, resulting in the formation of a PC. This corona fundamentally alters the NP properties, influencing their cellular uptake, biodistribution, and potential toxicity. The comprehensive characterization of this PC is crucial, as underscored by numerous studies, due to its significant impact on NP biological interactions and behaviors.

Proteomics emerges as a pivotal high-throughput technique in this context, offering the capability to systematically identify and quantify the proteins associated with NPs. This technique is central to the indepth characterization of the coronas and to understanding the modifications in protein expression induced by NP exposure. Utilizing advanced mass spectrometry, alongside bioinformatic and molecular biology tools, proteomics can uncover subtle changes in protein expression levels, post-translational modifications, and interaction networks triggered by NPs. The strength of proteomics lies in its ability to capture these extensive protein dynamics within their authentic biological context.

5.5. Statistics

Various statistical tests were used to evaluate the significance of the results reported in this thesis. The choice of analysis was informed by the nature of the data and the specific hypotheses being tested. For example, Student's t-test was utilized to compare mean values between two independent groups when the data followed Gaussian distribution and there was no variation in the sample size. Alternatively, for comparisons entailing three or more independent groups, Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) was used. To pinpoint the significant group differences, several post-hoc tests were utilized. For instance, Dunnett's test was used when comparing all treatment groups to a single control group, while Tukey's Honest Significant Difference test was applied for pairwise comparisons among multiple groups. Alternatively, Bonferroni correction was utilized to adjust the significance level for each individual test when conducting multiple pairwise comparisons, thereby reducing the overall risk of Type I errors across all comparisons.

For the analysis of proteomics data, the Shapiro-Wilk test was first applied to assess the normality of the data distribution. Differential protein analysis was based on the principles of Bayesian statistics. In cases of data skewness, the non-parametric Mann–Whitney U test was utilized to compare differences between two independent samples. The false discovery rate was controlled by employing the Benjamini-Hochberg procedure for multiple hypothesis testing.

6. Original Work

This doctoral thesis aimed to build upon the recent discoveries in nanomedicine to provide new insights into important aspects of drug delivery for OA. Specifically, this work focuses on the NP design and their interactions with SF and cartilage tissue for IA cartilage targeting. Studies entailing SF focused on its effect on a) NP uptake via PC interactions (**Paper I**), b) cartilage degradation (**Paper III**), and c) NP uptake via PC interactions in catabolic cartilage (**Paper IV**). Additionally, direct interactions between the NPs and cartilage tissue components such as HA, ACAN, disintegrin, and metalloproteinase with thrombospondin motifs 5 (ADAMTS5) (**Paper II**), and collagen (**Paper IV**) were discovered. Another part of the thesis focused on the sex-difference-induced OA progression by mimicking the post-menopausal state and attenuating its symptoms with 17β -estradiol (E2) treatment (**Paper V**). The rest of this chapter provides a more detailed summary of the research results obtained throughout these doctoral studies.

6.1. The Impact of Patient Synovial Fluid on NP Uptake

Small cationic NPs are promising modalities for cartilage delivery and have been previously reported to achieve effective cartilage tissue penetration.^{64,65,179} While most conventional medicines are unable to penetrate dense and highly anionic cartilage ECM, cationic carriers can leverage electrostatic interactions to enable rapid uptake and prolonged tissue retention. Nonetheless, no studies have previously studied the effects of patient SF on NP efficacy. To address this, in **Paper I** we synthesized a panel of PAMAMs possessing a variation of sizes and charges to investigate SF implications on cartilage drug delivery (Figure 6). A PEGylation strategy was used to modify the surface charge as it has been previously reported to resist protein adsorption.^{155,180} Two different PEG lengths were used while the surface conjugation ratio was ~2% for both NPs.



Figure 6. Characterization of PAMAM-based NP panel. NP physicochemical properties were established by DLS, while images were obtained using TEM. The scale indicates 10 nm.

To determine the effects of OA and RA patient SF on NP efficacy, NPs were incubated with the patient material for 1 hour at 37°C to enable PC formation around the NPs. The samples were then washed to remove excess proteins. NP-protein complexes were then subjected to tissue and cell studies.

To investigate the tissue uptake, porcine cartilage explants were used since porcine articular cartilage exhibits similar thickness to human. While all NPs were taken up into the tissue under PBS conditions within 24 hours (Figure 7), SF as well as fetal calf serum (FCS), which was used as a control, resulted in decreased uptake profiles compared to protein-free conditions. Comparatively, FCS-exposed NPs resulted in higher uptake than SF-exposed NPs. This may imply that the use of common serum sources such as FCS in cell and explant culture media may result in an overestimation of NP uptake profiles. Additionally, NP5000, an NP decorated with long PEG chains, resulted in a similar uptake as FCS when exposed to OA-SF, suggesting its favorability over other NPs for OA applications.



Figure 7. A representative image of NP0 uptake under different protein conditions. Here, PBS implies protein-free conditions, OA and RA indicate patient SF, and FCS indicates fetal calf serum. The scale bar indicates $50 \mu m$.

At the same time, the uptake of NPs into joint-associated cells was also of interest. Cellular uptake was tested in both chondrocyte (Tc28a2) and monocyte (U937) cell lines (Figure 8) as well as primary OA and RA-patient derived FLS cells. Similarly, we observed a higher uptake in FCS-exposed NPs compared to SF NPs. While the highest levels of cellular uptake for SF-exposed NPs were observed for chondrocytes, overall, the overall uptake of these NPs was substantially low.



Figure 8. NP cellular uptake in chondrocyte (Tc28a2) and monocyte (U937) cell lines after 30 minutes (black) and 10 hours (yellow). Analysis was performed using one-way ANOVA with Tukey's post hoc test.

Both biological studies indicated that the varied surface chemistries of the NPs did not play a significant role in their uptake, but rather it was the PC formation that dictated the uptake profiles. Utilizing

proteomics, we detected individual corona differences on the particles as well as the differences between the protein sources (Figure 9).



Figure 9. Proteomic pathway enrichment results for OA (A) and RA (B) patient SF and FCS (C).

This study highlights the significant role of biocoronas in influencing the uptake of NPs into cartilage tissue, particularly affecting their absorption by chondrocytes, monocytes, and patient FLS cells. We observed distinct differences related to specific NPs and proteins among the groups, and we identified key proteins that may explain these variations. This research underscores the crucial impact that PCs from SF of OA and RA patients have on NP uptake into cartilage and emphasizes the need to consider the biological microenvironment in successfully translating drug delivery vehicles into clinical applications.

6.2. NP Interactions with Catabolic Cartilage

Polymeric and lipid NPs have shown great potential for effective drug delivery, but they can be limited by interactions with the local microenvironment. In **Paper II**, the goal was to investigate two different cationic NP strategies and their interactions with ECM under OA-relevant catabolic conditions. Here, small PAMAM-based NPs such as NP0 (smaller diameter, higher charge) and NP5000 (smaller diameter, lower charge) were used for cartilage penetration and their PLGA-based counterparts, PLGA-PEI_H (larger diameter, higher charge), and PLGA-PEI_L (larger diameter, lower charge) were employed to achieve the cartilage surface binding, as they are too large to enter the tissue. Their utilization was investigated in an enzymatic OA porcine cartilage model, where prior to the NP exposure, cartilage explants were subjected to enzymatic degradation by collagenase (COL), hyaluronidase (HYA), or ADAMTS5 (ADA), enzymes that play a key role in OA progression. The study overview is depicted in Figure 10.



Figure 10. A schematic representation of the NP investigation in an ex vivo porcine enzymatic model of OA.

sGAG concentration in the supernatants of the cartilage explants was quantified using the DMMB assay with and without HYA, ADA, and COL catabolic stimulation (Figure 11). NP0 and NP5000 treatments resulted in a decrease in GAG concentration under no enzyme, HYA, and ADA conditions. This likely suggests that small cationic NPs are able to stabilize GAG structures before and during the enzymatic degradation, thus providing a transient yet supportive role via electrostatic interactions with sGAG. While the exact mechanism is not clear, an increased GAG release in COL condition with NP0 might indicate the synergistic degradation effects.



Figure 11. sGAG quantification in ex vivo cartilage culture supernatants. Cartilage was first subjected to enzymatic treatment control (A) or hyaluronidase (HYA) (B), ADAMTS5 (ADA) (C), or collagenase type II (COL) (D) for 2 hours. Subsequently, NP treatment was introduced for another 2 hours, and the harvested supernatant was analyzed using DMMB assay. Data are represented as mean values \pm S.D. Analysis was performed using one-way ANOVA with Tukey's post hoc test, where $* = p \le 0.05$, $** = p \le 0.01$, $*** = p \le 0.001$.

To investigate the interactions between the ECM components and NPs, CD spectroscopy was used. Here, we investigated both the previously used enzymes and their degradation products. Shifts in CD spectra, implying secondary structure changes, were observed for HA, ACAN, and ADA (Figure 12).



Figure 12. NP interactions with ECM enzymes (bottom) and their respective degradation products (top). The bars represent the changes in CD at the most prominent peaks that were normalized to the intrinsic CD of each biomolecule. Analysis was performed using one-way ANOVA with Tukey's post hoc test, where $* = p \le 0.05$, $** = p \le 0.01$, $*** = p \le 0.001$, $**** = p \le 0.0001$.

It was also hypothesized that the results of enzyme-induced degradation could contribute to NP PC formation. Considering that enzyme degradation products, especially those derived from the ECM, have been reported to possess DAMP qualities²⁰, we wanted to investigate the potential NP-biomolecule effects on immune cell response.

MDMs were extracted from the buffy coats, differentiated, and subjected to the ex vivo cartilage culture supernatants for 24 hours. Inflammation-related cytokines produced by the stimulated macrophages were collected and analyzed via FC (Figure 13). Interestingly, a prominent inflammatory cytokine release was observed for both NP0 and N5000, while low levels of cytokine production were observed for the PLGA NPs. Small and charged NPs can likely evoke an immune response due to biomimicry and large surface area-to-volume ratio.¹⁸¹ However, surface treatments that prevent biofouling, like PEGylation, continue to play a crucial role in modulating the immune response as seen from the lower inflammatory cytokine levels of NP5000. Given the inability of larger particles, like PLGA, to infiltrate dense cartilage tissue, low levels of cytokine induction confirm that these systems are more appropriate for controlled release applications in the joint space.



Figure 13. Cytokine expression from macrophages stimulated by ex vivo cartilage supernatants expressed as fold change. Stimulations included NP (A), NP5000 (B), PLGA-PEI_H (C), and PLGA-PEI_L (D) NPs.

Despite the high potential of NPs to achieve specific targeting and enhanced therapeutic efficacy, the translation into clinical practice often overlooks the pertinent clinical context with patient-specific disease profiles. This study employed an ex vivo catabolic cartilage model which may not fully represent physiological context, however, offers a fundamentally native, yet controlled environment. The results suggest that the catabolic environment present in OA cartilage results in multifaceted effects on NP interactions with the tissue ECM, its biomolecules, and immune cells. While small NPs are optimal for early-stage OA as they can penetrate the tissue, it is crucial to understand the consequences of the NP surface properties under catabolic conditions, especially in the context of inflammation-driven degeneration like in OA disease progression.

6.3. NPs as Cartilage Degradation Probes

In **Paper III**, two unique polymer-based nanocarriers, lysine-functionalized nanorods, also known as biodynamers (BD-Lys), and spherical PEG-functionalized PAMAM-dendrimers (PAMAM-PEG), were utilized to explore three distinct mechanisms of degradation within live articular cartilage tissue samples (Figure 14). Both NPs are promising nanocarriers previously employed as mRNA delivery vehicles^{75,182,183}, however, while PAMAM efficacy has been established by our previous studies, the implications of BD-Lys for cartilage applications are currently unknown. Thus, this study assessed the probing ability of these two NPs in a pathophysiologically relevant cartilage model.



Figure 14. Illustration of the BD-Lys (pink) and PAMAM-PEG (blue) (A). NP spectral (A), size (B), and zeta potential (C) characteristics.

IL-1β, a potent inflammatory cytokine, triggers a signaling cascade in chondrocytes that leads to cartilage degradation by activating MMPs, serving as an in vitro model for OA. Alternatively, SF from arthritic patients is also known to possess prominent catabolic and inflammatory markers further driving cartilage degradation. One of the most prominent enzymes that mediate cartilage degradation is collagenase (COL). It was hypothesized that implementing proinflammatory conditions, possibly reducing tissue pH, could enhance NP electrostatic interactions with cartilage. Based on the confocal imaging, both NPs demonstrated significant penetration into the tissue (Figure 15). Interestingly, the BD-Lys signal in the confocal images revealed distinct cartilage features compared to PAMAM-PEG, indicating possible interactions with degraded tissue components.



Figure 15. NP uptake into cartilage tissue treated with 1L-1 β , RA patient SF, or COL and subsequently treated with BD-Lys (red) and PAMAM-PEG NPs (green). Images were obtained using confocal microscopy. Scale bars indicate 200 μ m.

The signal of BD-Lys outside the tissue boundaries prompted an investigation of the possible interactions between the BDs and collagen. Utilizing AFM, the supernatants of COL-induced cartilage degradation were imaged along with BD-Lys NPs (Figure 16). When BD-Lys NPs were introduced to the COL-degraded cartilage, resulting aggregates appeared bigger in size and were surrounded by empty space. This further suggested that BD-Lys and COL2 interactions were plausible.



Figure 16. AFM images of ex vivo cartilage explant-derived supernatant aggregate profiles containing BD-Lys, BD-Lys, and COL, or COL only.

To determine whether the BD-Lys NPs interact with COL2 directly, CD spectroscopy was applied to probe for any conformational changes (Figure 17). Collagen is known for its unique triple-helix configuration, which is evident in its CD spectra through a characteristic negative peak near 200 nm and a positive peak in the 220-230 nm range. When COL2 was incubated with BD-Lys, there was a noticeable decrease in the random coil formations within the collagen, as indicated by a shift in the negative peak to 195 nm. This change in structural conformation towards a more ordered arrangement implies an

increase in the thermodynamic stability of the complex formed between collagen and BD-Lys NPs, suggesting that specific interactions are occurring between BD-Lys NPs and COL2.



Figure 17. CD spectra of NP interactions with COL2 for BD-Lys (A) and PAMAM-PEG (B).

To investigate additional interactions between the NPs and cartilage components, we quantified GAG levels in cartilage explant supernatants (Figure 18). Based on the study performed in **Paper II**, we know that PAMAM-PEG directly interacts with ECM components such as HA and ACAN, but not COL2. Here, we further investigated whether BD-Lys would result in transient cartilage stabilization similar to PAMAM-PEG. After incubation in different conditions, the two NPs induced opposite effects on GAG release in response to RA SF-induced degradation, where BD-Lys treatment resulted in a more prominent release, while PAMAM-PEG treatment resulted in GAG levels comparable to untreated samples. These effects may be attributed to the charge differences between the NPs and their subsequent PC formations. Further studies are needed to address these mechanisms in more detail.



Figure 18. sGAG quantification in the ex vivo cartilage explant supernatants containing no NP (A), BD-Lys (B), and PAMAM-PEG (C). Data are represented as mean values \pm S.D. Analysis was performed using one-way ANOVA with Tukey's post hoc test, where * = p ≤ 0.05 , ** = p ≤ 0.01 , *** = p ≤ 0.001 , **** = p ≤ 0.0001 .

The complex process of cartilage tissue breakdown in OA underscores the need for personalized treatment modalities, where nanomedicine holds significant promise for creating tailored therapies. For example, certain NPs like PAMAM-PEG could target the negatively charged components of cartilage, offering temporary support to the structure via electrostatic bonding. Meanwhile, NPs with lysine modifications, such as BD-Lys, might play an essential role in detecting and tracking the degradation of collagen. Employing a combination of different NP types could overcome the shortcomings of their individual use, leading to a more flexible and successful treatment approach.

6.4. Functionalized NP Distribution in Catabolic Cartilage

To effectively study the mechanisms behind cartilage degradation, more accurate and accessible modeling systems are required, which can replicate the complex biological and mechanical environment of human joints. In **Paper IV**, we developed a 3D-printed unidirectional diffusion-driven transport chamber where the various aspects of NP transport into cartilage can be addressed and studied (Figure 19). Unidirectional transport allows the NPs to enter the tissue at the superficial zone of cartilage mimicking the joint space, relevant for IA injections. Utilizing prominent ECM-targeting enzymes such as COL and HYA as well as arthritic patient SF, we employed NPs as tools for understanding NP transport under various physiological conditions.



Figure 19. The design of the 3D printed unidirectional flow transport platform.

To build on our previous studies, PAMAMs were chosen as model NPs. In this study, however, three different functionalities were employed, where the NPs were either solely labeled with a fluorophore (PAMAM-FITC), or additionally functionalized with PEG (PAMAM-PEG), or a HA-binding peptide (PAMAM-PEP). By employing these surface modifications, we aimed to identify the differences in the NP cartilage uptake.

PAMAM-FITC NPs resulted in a high uptake profile under no enzyme and HYA conditions. COL had a more notable impact on the NP uptake resulting in a decreased signal intensity observed in the cartilage tissue (Figure 20). Similar results were observed for PAMAM-PEG uptake, however, it was substantially reduced by COL. PAMAM-PEP, on the other hand, exhibited a slower uptake in the presence of HYA, likely due to initial interactions with cleaved HA. Despite the HA-binding peptide modifications, PAMAM-PEP penetration was also significantly impacted by COL-induced degradation.



Figure 20. PAMAM-FITC transport in articular cartilage under no enzyme (A), HYA (B), or COL (C) conditions.

To assess the effects of SF on NP binding, the fluorescence profiles of NP uptake were compared to regular media control (Figure 21). SF resulted in a decreased fluorescence for PAMAM-FITC and PAMAM-PEG. On the other hand, PAMAM-PEP fluorescence detected in the cartilage tissue resulted in a slightly diminished signal when no enzymes were present and an increased signal in the presence of both HYA and COL.



Figure 21. Comparison between 24-hour fluorescence intensities in articular cartilage explants under regular (grey) and SF (yellow) conditions.

This study highlights how NP transport varies under different catabolic and physiological states. PAMAM-FITC showed superior uptake in PBS control conditions, whereas functionalized PAMAM-PEP demonstrated enhanced efficiency in SF. These results deepen the comprehension of how charged NPs interact with SF and complex cartilage environment, offering valuable perspectives for designing customized DDS.

6.5. Estradiol Effects on Murine OA Progression

To develop effective nanocarrier-based therapeutic strategies, a thorough understanding of the underlying disease mechanisms is essential. **Paper V** delves into population-specific aspects of OA, such as the effect of sex-dependent hormone changes on OA progression. Here, the aim was to investigate how the lack of female sex hormones and the addition of estradiol (E2) to ovariectomized (OVX) mice affect the advancement of OA. In an early stage of OA, OVX mice, used as a model for the condition, received a physiological dose of E2. E2 was given in intermittent doses to mimic the natural hormone variations seen in the mouse estrous cycle (Figure 22).



Figure 22. Experimental plan of the murine OA experiment in vivo. Mice were subjected to destabilization of the medial meniscus (DMM) to induce OA and were subjected to ovariectomy (OVX) to mimic a postmenopausal state. The schemes on the right describe the two timelines of the experiments including the 8 weeks (top) and 2 weeks E2 (bottom).

The administration of E2 in a pattern mimicking the natural hormone fluctuations during the murine estrous cycle showed that OVX in mice led to a slight, non-significant increase in cartilage degradation and synovial thickness in OA conditions (Figure 23), contrasting with some previous findings that reported worse OA outcomes in OVX models. Histological examination of murine articular cartilage demonstrated that E2 replacement alleviated proteoglycan depletion, surface fibrillation, and synovial thickening, emphasizing the hormone's protective role in joint tissues. We also observed a significant decrease in testosterone levels in OVX+Veh mice, suggesting a compensatory mechanism for estradiol loss post-OVX, which might explain the absence of significant differences in OA severity and synovial thickness between OVX and sham-operated mice. Additionally, an increase in lumbar spine bone mineral density (BMD) in OA mice reflects changes observed in human OA, where knee OA severity correlated with vertebral BMD alterations.

The study also recognized OA's inflammatory component, noting increased CD4+ and CD8+ T cells in the lymph nodes of OVX mice, which was reduced by E2 treatment, indicating an anti-inflammatory effect. Additionally, OVX mice exhibited decreased motor activity and increased pain sensitivity, both of which improved with E2 replacement, suggesting E2's potential to enhance mobility and reduce pain in OA. These findings contribute to the understanding of OA as a multifaceted disease influenced by hormonal and inflammatory factors, highlighting the complexity of OA progression and the potential therapeutic role of hormonal treatments.



Figure 23. Representative images of the knee articular surfaces stained with the Safranin-O/fast green (A) and H&E staining of the knee joint (B). Based on the histological data, OARSI scores (C) and synovial thickness (D) were quantified. Data are expressed as mean \pm S.D. and analyzed by one-way ANOVA followed by Dunnet's post hoc test.

6.6. Concluding Remarks

OA represents a significant clinical challenge due to its widespread prevalence and the complexity of its pathophysiology. NP-mediated therapeutic strategies offer the potential to improve the quality of life for OA patients by enabling an improved penetration and localized drug delivery to the joint.

The research presented in this thesis delineates several key insights. Primarily, it's apparent that the effectiveness of NPs is intricately linked to their environmental context. IA injections subject NPs to SF which alters their surface chemistry via protein adsorption. Based on the findings in **Paper I**, this resulted in hindered uptake of PAMAM NPs into both cartilage tissue and joint-associated cells. Nonetheless, PEGylation of NP surfaces remains a viable strategy for reducing PC effects in cartilage delivery. An important consideration here is the surface modification density. PEG brush conformation in an aqueous environment is caused by the steric repulsion of the neighboring chains, thus a low surface conjugation percentage may not lead to the most optimal protein adsorption resistance.

While studying NPs in physiologically relevant settings is important, the vast abundance of proteins and biomolecules in SF complicates the studies of more specific interactions between the NPs and cartilage biomolecules. In **Paper II**, cartilage stimulation with various ECM-targeting enzymes enabled to detect charge-dependent interactions between their degradation products like HA and ACAN and the cationic NPs. However, the implications of these interactions on the immune level were size-dependent. Small cationic PAMAM dendrimers triggered a more pronounced release of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 β compared to their larger PLGA counterparts, despite similar charge properties. The findings of this study imply that smaller PAMAM NPs can induce pro-inflammatory signaling. Conversely, PLGA NP treatment resulted in lower inflammatory cytokine release. Small NPs may necessitate careful consideration for their use in advanced stages of disease, whereas larger NPs could be advantageous for targeting the cartilage surface and providing controlled release in the later stages of disease progression. An alternative treatment approach, outlined in **Paper III**, evaluated the potential of biodynamer, a small lysine-functionalized nanorod, used for probing cartilage breakdown, revealing their affinity for COL2.

These NPs may be complemented with PAMAM-PEG NPs, which have also been previously investigated in Papers I and II and have been shown to possess an affinity for HA and ACAN. Together, the interdependent, ECM-specific effects of these two NPs could be leveraged for probing tissue degradation as well as synergistic cartilage targeting mechanisms.

Building on these insights, **Paper IV** delved into the effects of PAMAM surface modifications within an enzymatic cartilage environment. A unidirectional transport chamber allowed a physiologically relevant transport of NPs entering the tissue strictly from the superficial zone. This model stands out for explant-based drug delivery studies by establishing a baseline for NP entry, contrasting with traditional methodologies employed in microplate-based assays. The results revealed a compromised uptake for all NPs in the context of collagen-induced degradation, particularly affecting the uptake of functionalized PAMAMs, including PAMAM-PEG and PAMAM-PEP variants. The effects of SF were similar to the ones reported in **Paper I**, where the uptake of NPs decreased compared to protein-free conditions. Interestingly, peptide-functionalized PAMAM uptake improved under SF enzymatic conditions. This suggests that active targeting-mediated delivery may be a strategy to avoid extensive PC formation. Peptide-based surface functionalization possibly exhibits a protective effect, limiting the extent of undesirable protein adsorption and preserving the intended surface characteristics that favor cellular uptake. This model provides the foundation for studying drug delivery aspects in cartilage with implications for the NP functionalization, dosing, and pharmacokinetic profiles.

Finally, comprehending the broader spectrum of drug efficacy is crucial for a holistic understanding of OA management. **Paper V** sheds light on sex steroids like E2 on OA progression, encompassing pain reduction, cartilage conservation, and inflammation modulation. Exploring diversity within patient populations enables the development of tailored drug delivery strategies, thereby reducing the adverse effects associated with systemic treatments.

The insights gained from these investigations pave the way for the development of more sophisticated NP-based delivery systems, particularly those that can mimic or respond to the physiological conditions of the joint. The potential of NPs to target and interact with different tissue components uncovers new avenues for site-specific therapy and further exploration of OA disease mechanisms.

7. Future Outlook

It is becoming increasingly clear that the future of drug delivery in OA will entail pathology-specific and personalized treatments, a paradigm shift accentuated by the insights arising from NP-mediated therapeutic approaches. This approach, established on the determination of distinct protein corona profiles, diverse pathophysiological environment, and an integration of individual genetic and environmental aspects, promises to revolutionize the treatment paradigm. By tailoring therapeutic regimens to the unique molecular and phenotypic characteristics of each patient, personalized medicine aims to optimize therapeutic efficacy while minimizing the potential for adverse reactions.

From the patient's perspective, the shift towards personalized and combined therapies represents a significant departure from the conventional, analgesic treatment approaches. It embodies a more patient-centric model of care, wherein treatments are meticulously tailored to the individual's specific disease attributes, genetic predispositions, and personal preferences. This paradigm shift not only fosters a more engaged and informed aging patient population but also aligns more closely with the ethical imperatives of autonomy and informed consent in medical practice.

As our understanding of the intricate nature of age-related diseases deepens, the idea of a "magic bullet" — one perfect NP formulation — seems increasingly naive. The field of nanomedicine opens the door to the advantages of combination therapies, allowing for a more nuanced approach to disease treatment. By strategically combining pharmaceuticals, biological treatments, and non-drug interventions, healthcare providers will be able to tackle the complex causes of conditions like OA more effectively. This integrated strategy goes beyond merely interfering with the various molecular pathways involved in the onset of the disease. It also aims to alleviate the wide range of symptoms and complications that impact the patient's quality of life.

Looking forward, the integration of cutting-edge technologies such as artificial intelligence and machine learning in the analysis of complex biological data sets holds great promise for advancing personalized medicine in OA care. These technologies offer unparalleled capabilities in discerning patterns and predicting treatment outcomes from vast arrays of genomic, proteomic, and clinical data. Nevertheless, the implementation of these advanced therapeutic strategies is inherently dependent on a cohesive interdisciplinary framework - one that effectively merges the diverse expertise of scientists, clinicians, and engineers. Moreover, the incorporation of the patient's perspective into this collaborative model is imperative. Ensuring that the development and implementation of personalized therapies are guided by not only scientific and clinical considerations but also by the values, preferences, and life experiences of those they aim to serve.

8. Acknowledgments

The journey towards the completion of my doctoral thesis was marked by the support of multiple individuals to whom I owe my sincerest gratitude.

Alexandra, thank you for choosing me to be your first Ph.D. student. All the discoveries, insights, and challenges in these past 4 years resulted in one of the most valuable experiences so far. Thank you for your lead to try new things, your guidance when I would get caught up in the details, your patience, and your continuous support.

Thank you, **Elin**, my co-supervisor, and **Fredrik**, my examiner, for being supportive and providing assistance when needed. Your prompt feedback was always appreciated!

All **co-authors** who have contributed to the articles and manuscripts in this thesis, thank you for your expertise, discussions, and valuable feedback whenever needed.

Previous and current members of the **Stubelius group** including **Lina**, **Luca**, **Sara**, **Elin**, and others, thank you for all the good memories, lessons, discussions, and laughter. Special thank you goes to my master's students **Parand**, **Sandra**, and **Loise**. I know the project you tackled was complex, yet I am so proud of your progress and determination. In particular, I was very happy to see you, **Loise**, grow into an immunology expert and a fellow Ph.D. colleague. I would also like to thank you, **Gizem**, for your chemistry expertise, candid conversations, and proofreading the thesis.

Office mates from 4015C, thank you for being great people, scientists, and friends. **Ann-Britt**, you were there from the very beginning. Thank you for being one of the biggest supporters, motivators, and proofreaders throughout my doctoral studies. Thank you for being a pathfinder when something was unclear and dealing with the difficulties to pave the way for others. A special thanks goes to you, **Andrea**, for your cheerful, yet honest personality, positive outlook, feedback on the thesis, and love for my cats. I am very grateful for our connection and adventures! Thank you for always being there for me! **Luis**, thank you for being a good listener and a great colleague! **Margareth**, thanks for all the chats and personality you brought to our office.

Thank you to all the people (former and present) at the **Chemical Biology** division as well as **Ruslan** and others from floors 5 and 3 for all the helpful insights, and pleasant working environment.

Thank you to **Carmen**, **Anna-Karin**, and others at the **Rheumatology department in GU** for the new experiences, great discussions, and your passion for the rheumatology field.

My biggest thank you goes to my **friends** and **family** and their unconditional love and support. Thank you for believing in me. Especially, thank you, **Sebastian**, for being by my side through all of life's ups and downs. I am beyond grateful to have you in my life.

My final appreciation goes to my fluffiest mental supporters, **Yugi** and **Shae**, for never skipping a day to put a smile on my face.

9. References

- World's older population grows dramatically | National Institutes of Health (NIH). https://www.nih.gov/news-events/news-releases/worlds-older-population-grows-dramatically.
- 2. Ageing and health. https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/ageing-and-health.
- 3. Chen, C., Ding, S. & Wang, J. Digital health for aging populations. *Nat Med* 29, 1623–1630 (2023).
- Meel, R. Van Der, Sulheim, E., Shi, Y., Kiessling, F. & Mulder, W. J. M. Smart cancer nanomedicine. *Nat Nanotechnol* 14, 1007–1017 (2019).
- Rosenblum, D., Joshi, N., Tao, W., Karp, J. M. & Peer, D. Progress and challenges towards targeted delivery of cancer therapeutics. *Nature Communications* vol. 9 1–12 Preprint at https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-03705-y (2018).
- Palstrøm, N. B., Matthiesen, R., Rasmussen, L. M. & Beck, H. C. Recent Developments in Clinical Plasma Proteomics—Applied to Cardiovascular Research. *Biomedicines* 10, (2022).
- Qamar, N., Arif, A., Bhatti, A. & John, P. Nanomedicine: an emerging era of theranostics and therapeutics for rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatology* 58, 1715–1721 (2019).
- 8. Rabiei, M. *et al.* Nanotechnology application in drug delivery to osteoarthritis (OA), rheumatoid arthritis (RA), and osteoporosis (OSP). *J Drug Deliv Sci Technol* **61**, 102011 (2021).
- 9. VizHub GBD Results. https://vizhub.healthdata.org/gbd-results/.
- Domett, K., Evans, C., Chang, N., Tayles, N. & Newton, J. Interpreting osteoarthritis in bioarchaeology: Highlighting the importance of a clinical approach through case studies from prehistoric Thailand. *J Archaeol Sci Rep* 11, 762–773 (2017).
- Buchanan, W. W., Kean, C. A., Kean, W. F. & Rainsford, K. D. Osteoarthritis. *Inflammopharmacology 2023* 1, 1–10 (2023).
- Weiss, E. & Jurmain, R. Osteoarthritis revisited: a contemporary review of aetiology. *Int J Osteoarchaeol* 17, 437–450 (2007).
- Wang, Q. *et al.* Identification of a central role for complement in osteoarthritis. *Nat Med* 17, 1674– 1679 (2011).
- Kim, H. *et al.* The current state of the osteoarthritis drug development pipeline: a comprehensive narrative review of the present challenges and future opportunities. *https://doi.org/10.1177/1759720X221085952* 14, (2022).
- 15. Cho, Y. *et al.* Disease-modifying therapeutic strategies in osteoarthritis: current status and future directions. *Experimental & Molecular Medicine 2021 53:11* **53**, 1689–1696 (2021).
- 16. Geng, R. *et al.* Knee osteoarthritis: Current status and research progress in treatment (Review). *Exp Ther Med* **26**, (2023).
- Auría-Soro, C. *et al.* Interactions of Nanoparticles and Biosystems: Microenvironment of Nanoparticles and Biomolecules in Nanomedicine. *Nanomaterials* 9, (2019).
- Ioannidis, J. P. A., Kim, B. Y. S. & Trounson, A. How to design preclinical studies in nanomedicine and cell therapy to maximize the prospects of clinical translation. *Nature Biomedical Engineering* 2018 2:11 2, 797–809 (2018).

- Glyn-Jones, S. *et al.* Osteoarthritis. in *The Lancet* vol. 386 376–387 (Lancet Publishing Group, 2015).
- von Mentzer, U., Corciulo, C. & Stubelius, A. Biomaterial Integration in the Joint: Pathological Considerations, Immunomodulation, and the Extracellular Matrix. *Macromol Biosci* 22, 2200037 (2022).
- 21. Ulici, V., Chen, A. F., Cheng, A. W. M. & Tuan, R. S. Anatomy, Cartilage. *Hip Joint Restoration* 15–22 (2022) doi:10.1007/978-1-4614-0694-5_2.
- 22. Dehghan-Baniani, D. *et al.* Recent Advances in "Functional Engineering of Articular Cartilage Zones by Polymeric Biomaterials Mediated with Physical, Mechanical, and Biological/Chemical Cues". *Adv Healthc Mater* **12**, 2202581 (2023).
- 23. Saha, A. K. & Kohles, S. S. A cell-matrix model of anabolic and catabolic dynamics during cartilage biomolecule regulation. *Int J Comput Healthc* **1**, 214 (2012).
- Ali, N. *et al.* Proteomics Profiling of Human Synovial Fluid Suggests Increased Protein Interplay in Early-Osteoarthritis (OA) That Is Lost in Late-Stage OA. *Molecular and Cellular Proteomics* 21, 100200 (2022).
- 25. Mahendran, S. M. *et al.* Elucidating the endogenous synovial fluid proteome and peptidome of inflammatory arthritis using label-free mass spectrometry. *Clin Proteomics* **16**, 1–13 (2019).
- 26. Evers, B. J. *et al.* Post-traumatic knee osteoarthritis; the role of inflammation and hemarthrosis on disease progression. *Front Med (Lausanne)* **9**, (2022).
- 27. Goldring, M. B. Articular Cartilage Degradation in Osteoarthritis. HSS Journal 8, 7 (2012).
- 28. Li, Y., Wei, X., Zhou, J. & Wei, L. The Age-Related Changes in Cartilage and Osteoarthritis. *Biomed Res Int* **2013**, 12 (2013).
- 29. Hame, S. L. & Alexander, R. A. Knee osteoarthritis in women. *Curr Rev Musculoskelet Med* 6, 182 (2013).
- Corciulo, C. *et al.* Physiological levels of estradiol limit murine osteoarthritis progression. J Endocrinol (2022) doi:10.1530/JOE-22-0032.
- Tschon, M., Contartese, D., Pagani, S., Borsari, V. & Fini, M. Gender and Sex Are Key Determinants in Osteoarthritis Not Only Confounding Variables. A Systematic Review of Clinical Data. J Clin Med 10, 10 (2021).
- Chen, J. H., Lin, X., Bu, C. & Zhang, X. Role of advanced glycation end products in mobility and considerations in possible dietary and nutritional intervention strategies. *Nutr Metab (Lond)* 15, (2018).
- King, L. K., March, L. & Anandacoomarasamy, A. Obesity & osteoarthritis. *Indian J Med Res* 138, 185 (2013).
- Conaghan, P. G., Cook, A. D., Hamilton, J. A. & Tak, P. P. Therapeutic options for targeting inflammatory osteoarthritis pain. *Nat Rev Rheumatol* 15, 355–363 (2019).
- 35. Waldstein, W. *et al.* OARSI osteoarthritis cartilage histopathology assessment system: A biomechanical evaluation in the human knee. *Journal of Orthopaedic Research* **34**, 135–140 (2016).

- Kohn, M. D., Sassoon, A. A. & Fernando, N. D. Classifications in Brief: Kellgren-Lawrence Classification of Osteoarthritis. *Clin Orthop Relat Res* 474, 1886 (2016).
- Thakur, S. *et al.* Novel drug delivery systems for NSAIDs in management of rheumatoid arthritis: An overview. *Biomedicine and Pharmacotherapy* **106**, 1011–1023 (2018).
- 38. Badri, W. *et al.* Encapsulation of NSAIDs for inflammation management: Overview, progress, challenges and prospects. *Int J Pharm* **515**, 757–773 (2016).
- 39. National Instite of Diabetes en Digestive and Kidney Diseases. Acetaminophen. *LiverTox: Clinical and Research Information on Drug-Induced Liver Injury* (2016).
- 40. Rai, M. F. & Pham, C. T. Intra-articular drug delivery systems for joint diseases. *Curr Opin Pharmacol* **40**, 67–73 (2018).
- Chavda, S., Rabbani, S. A. & Wadhwa, T. Role and Effectiveness of Intra-articular Injection of Hyaluronic Acid in the Treatment of Knee Osteoarthritis: A Systematic Review. *Cureus* 14, (2022).
- Altman, R., Hackel, J., Niazi, F., Shaw, P. & Nicholls, M. Efficacy and safety of repeated courses of hyaluronic acid injections for knee osteoarthritis: A systematic review. *Semin Arthritis Rheum* 48, 168–175 (2018).
- Bowman, E. N., Hallock, J. D., Throckmorton, T. W. & Azar, F. M. Hyaluronic acid injections for osteoarthritis of the knee: predictors of successful treatment. *Int Orthop* 42, 733–740 (2018).
- 44. Hunt, C. *et al.* Should Intra-articular Hyaluronic Acid be Used Routinely for Knee Osteoarthritis Pain? *PM R* **14**, 879 (2022).
- 45. Filardo, G. *et al.* PRP Injections for the Treatment of Knee Osteoarthritis: A Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. *Cartilage* **13**, 3648-375S (2021).
- 46. Moretti, L. *et al.* Platelet Rich Plasma Injections for Knee Osteoarthritis Treatment: A Prospective Clinical Study. *J Clin Med* **11**, (2022).
- 47. Kaushik, A. & Kumaran, M. S. Platelet-Rich Plasma: The Journey so Far ! *Indian Dermatol Online J* 11, 685–692 (2020).
- 48. Eichinger, J. F. *et al.* Mechanical homeostasis in tissue equivalents: a review. *Biomech Model Mechanobiol* **20**, 833–850 (2021).
- Coburn, S. L. *et al.* Immediate and Delayed Effects of Joint Loading Activities on Knee and Hip Cartilage: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. *Sports Med Open* 9, 1–25 (2023).
- Bhosale, A. M. & Richardson, J. B. Articular cartilage: structure, injuries and review of management. *Br Med Bull* 87, 77–95 (2008).
- 51. Diseases, C., Vikkula, M., Metsäranta, M. & Ala-Kokko, L. Type II collagen mutations in rare and common cartilage diseases. *Ann Med* **26**, 107–114 (1994).
- 52. Kannu, P., Bateman, J. & Savarirayan, R. Clinical phenotypes associated with type II collagen mutations. *J Paediatr Child Health* **48**, (2012).
- Deng, H., Huang, X. & Yuan, L. Molecular genetics of the COL2A1-related disorders. *Mutat Res Rev Mutat Res* 768, 1–13 (2016).

- Rai, M. F., Cheverud, J. M., Schmidt, E. J. & Sandell, L. J. Genetic correlations between cartilage regeneration and degeneration reveal an inverse relationship. *Osteoarthritis Cartilage* 28, 1111 (2020).
- Szwedowski, D. *et al.* Genetics in Cartilage Lesions: Basic Science and Therapy Approaches. *Int J* Mol Sci 21, 1–25 (2020).
- Rogers, E. L., Reynard, L. N. & Loughlin, J. The role of inflammation-related genes in osteoarthritis. *Osteoarthritis Cartilage* 23, 1933–1938 (2015).
- 57. Sokolove, J. & Lepus, C. M. Role of inflammation in the pathogenesis of osteoarthritis: Latest findings and interpretations. *Ther Adv Musculoskelet Dis* **5**, 77–94 (2013).
- 58. Mathy-Hartert, M. *et al.* Regulation by reactive oxygen species of interleukin-1β, nitric oxide and prostaglandin E2 production by human chondrocytes. *Osteoarthritis Cartilage* **10**, 547–555 (2002).
- 59. Henrotin, Y., Pesesse, L. & Lambert, C. Targeting the synovial angiogenesis as a novel treatment approach to osteoarthritis. *Ther Adv Musculoskelet Dis* **6**, 20–34 (2014).
- Haubruck, P., Pinto, M. M., Moradi, B., Little, C. B. & Gentek, R. Monocytes, Macrophages, and Their Potential Niches in Synovial Joints – Therapeutic Targets in Post-Traumatic Osteoarthritis? *Front Immunol* 12, 1–26 (2021).
- 61. Caron, M. M. J. *et al.* Redifferentiation of dedifferentiated human articular chondrocytes: comparison of 2D and 3D cultures. *Osteoarthritis Cartilage* **20**, 1170–1178 (2012).
- Svensson, E., von Mentzer, U. & Stubelius, A. Achieving Precision Healthcare through Nanomedicine and Enhanced Model Systems. *ACS Materials Au* (2023) doi:10.1021/ACSMATERIALSAU.3C00073/ASSET/IMAGES/LARGE/MG3C00073_0009.JPEG.
- von Mentzer, U. *et al.* Synovial fluid profile dictates nanoparticle uptake into cartilage implications of the protein corona for novel arthritis treatments. *Osteoarthritis Cartilage* (2022) doi:10.1016/J.JOCA.2022.07.002.
- Vedadghavami, A., Mehta, S. & Bajpayee, A. G. Characterization of Intra-Cartilage Transport Properties of Cationic Peptide Carriers. *JoVE (Journal of Visualized Experiments)* 2020, e61340 (2020).
- Geiger, B. C., Wang, S., Padera, R. F., Grodzinsky, A. J. & Hammond, P. T. Cartilage Penetrating Nanocarriers Improve Delivery and Efficacy of Growth Factor Treatment of Osteoarthritis. *Sci Transl Med* 10, (2018).
- 66. Cope, P. J., Ourradi, K., Li, Y. & Sharif, M. Models of osteoarthritis: the good, the bad and the promising. *Osteoarthritis Cartilage* **27**, 230 (2019).
- Bayda, S., Adeel, M., Tuccinardi, T., Cordani, M. & Rizzolio, F. The History of Nanoscience and Nanotechnology: From Chemical–Physical Applications to Nanomedicine. *Molecules* 25, 112 (2020).
- Alexandrovskaya, Y. M., Omelchenko, A. I., Shekhter, A. B. & Sobol, E. N. Contrast agents for optical diagnostics of early osteoarthritis. *Ann Jt* 3, 25–25 (2018).
- 69. Zhao, T. *et al.* Advancing drug delivery to articular cartilage: From single to multiple strategies. doi:10.1016/j.apsb.2022.11.021.

- Abedi-Gaballu, F. *et al.* PAMAM dendrimers as efficient drug and gene delivery nanosystems for cancer therapy. *Appl Mater Today* 12, 177–190 (2018).
- Yang, M., Feng, X., Ding, J., Chang, F. & Chen, X. Nanotherapeutics relieve rheumatoid arthritis. Journal of Controlled Release 252, 108–124 (2017).
- 72. Abbasi, E. *et al.* Dendrimers: synthesis, applications, and properties. *Nanoscale Res Lett* **9**, 247 (2014).
- Mendes, L. P., Pan, J. & Torchilin, V. P. Dendrimers as Nanocarriers for Nucleic Acid and Drug Delivery in Cancer Therapy. *Molecules* 22, (2017).
- 74. Zhang, M. *et al.* Doxorubicin-Conjugated PAMAM Dendrimers for pH-Responsive Drug Release and Folic Acid-Targeted Cancer Therapy. *Pharmaceutics* **10**, (2018).
- Joubert, F. *et al.* Precise and systematic end group chemistry modifications on PAMAM and poly(llysine) dendrimers to improve cytosolic delivery of mRNA. *Journal of Controlled Release* 356, 580–594 (2023).
- Janaszewska, A., Lazniewska, J., Trzepiński, P., Marcinkowska, M. & Klajnert-Maculewicz, B. Cytotoxicity of dendrimers. *Biomolecules* vol. 9 330 Preprint at https://doi.org/10.3390/biom9080330 (2019).
- Kamaly, N., Yameen, B., Wu, J. & Farokhzad, O. C. Degradable controlled-release polymers and polymeric nanoparticles: Mechanisms of controlling drug release. *Chem Rev* 116, 2602–2663 (2016).
- Rahman, M. *et al.* Lipid-based Vesicular Nanocargoes as Nanotherapeutic Targets for the Effective Management of Rheumatoid Arthritis. *Recent Pat Antiinfect Drug Discov* 11, 3–15 (2016).
- 79. Chuang, S. Y., Lin, C. H., Huang, T. H. & Fang, J. Y. Lipid-Based nanoparticles as a potential delivery approach in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. *Nanomaterials* **8**, 1–16 (2018).
- Mukherjee, A. *et al.* Lipid-polymer hybrid nanoparticles as a nextgeneration drug delivery platform: State of the art, emerging technologies, and perspectives. *Int J Nanomedicine* 14, 1937–1952 (2019).
- 81. García-Pinel, B. *et al.* Lipid-Based Nanoparticles: Application and Recent Advances in Cancer Treatment. *Nanomaterials* **9**, (2019).
- Wilson, B. & Geetha, K. M. Lipid nanoparticles in the development of mRNA vaccines for COVID-19. *J Drug Deliv Sci Technol* 74, 103553 (2022).
- 83. He, M. *et al.* A pH-responsive mesoporous silica nanoparticles-based drug delivery system with controlled release of andrographolide for OA treatment. *Regen Biomater* **8**, (2021).
- 84. Shourni, S., Javadi, A., Hosseinpour, N., Bahramian, A. & Raoufi, M. Characterization of protein corona formation on nanoparticles via the analysis of dynamic interfacial properties: Bovine serum albumin silica particle interaction. *Colloids Surf A Physicochem Eng Asp* **638**, 128273 (2022).
- Tomeh, M. A., Hadianamrei, R. & Zhao, X. Silk Fibroin as a Functional Biomaterial for Drug and Gene Delivery. *Pharmaceutics* 11, (2019).
- 86. Larsen, M. T., Kuhlmann, M., Hvam, M. L. & Howard, K. A. Albumin-based drug delivery: harnessing nature to cure disease. *Mol Cell Ther* **4**, (2016).

- Hong, S. *et al.* Protein-Based Nanoparticles as Drug Delivery Systems. *Pharmaceutics* 12, 1–28 (2020).
- He, T. *et al.* Multi-arm Avidin nano-construct for intra-cartilage delivery of small molecule drugs. *Journal of Controlled Release* 318, 109–123 (2020).
- 89. Zhu, Y. et al. Ferritin-based nanomedicine for disease treatment. Medical Review 3, 49 (2023).
- 90. A, V. *et al.* Cartilage penetrating cationic peptide carriers for applications in drug delivery to avascular negatively charged tissues. *Acta Biomater* **93**, 258–269 (2019).
- 91. Li, B. *et al.* Injectable "nano-micron" combined gene-hydrogel microspheres for local treatment of osteoarthritis. *NPG Asia Materials 2021 14:1* **14**, 1–15 (2022).
- 92. Liu, X., Corciulo, C., Arabagian, S., Ulman, A. & Cronstein, B. N. Adenosine-Functionalized Biodegradable PLA-b-PEG Nanoparticles Ameliorate Osteoarthritis in Rats. *Sci Rep* **9**, (2019).
- Chang, M. C. *et al.* Hyaluronan-Loaded Liposomal Dexamethasone-Diclofenac Nanoparticles for Local Osteoarthritis Treatment. *Int J Mol Sci* 22, 1–19 (2021).
- 94. Mehta, S. *et al.* Sustained intra-cartilage delivery of interleukin-1 receptor antagonist using cationic peptide and protein-based carriers. *Osteoarthritis Cartilage* **31**, 780–792 (2023).
- 95. Xue, S. *et al.* Cartilage-targeting peptide-modified dual-drug delivery nanoplatform with NIR laser response for osteoarthritis therapy. *Bioact Mater* **6**, 2372–2389 (2021).
- 96. Kennedy, S., Tambiah, J. R. S. & Lane, N. E. Osteoarthritis today: Lost in translation? *Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol* **36**, 101810 (2022).
- Ali, F., Neha, K. & Parveen, S. Current regulatory landscape of nanomaterials and nanomedicines: A global perspective. *J Drug Deliv Sci Technol* 80, 104118 (2023).
- Cooper, C. *et al.* Safety of Oral Non-Selective Non-Steroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drugs in Osteoarthritis: What Does the Literature Say? *Drugs Aging* 36, 15 (2019).
- Rodriguez-Merchan, E. C. Topical therapies for knee osteoarthritis. *Postgrad Med* 130, 607–612 (2018).
- Richard, M. J., Driban, J. B. & McAlindon, T. E. Pharmaceutical treatment of osteoarthritis. Osteoarthritis Cartilage 31, 458–466 (2023).
- Milton Harris, J. & Chess, R. B. Effect of pegylation on pharmaceuticals. *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery* vol. 2 214–221 Preprint at https://doi.org/10.1038/nrd1033 (2003).
- 102. Hamidi, M., Azadi, A. & Rafiei, P. Pharmacokinetic Consequences of Pegylation. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10717540600814402 13, 399–409 (2008).
- De Castro, G. R. W. *et al.* Flare-up of hand osteoarthritis caused by zoledronic acid infusion. Osteoporos Int 21, 1617–1619 (2010).
- Gao, J. *et al.* Overcoming Barriers for Intra-articular Delivery of Disease-Modifying Osteoarthritis Drugs. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 43, 171 (2022).
- 105. Shi, J. *et al.* Distribution and Alteration of Lymphatic Vessels in Knee Joints of Normal and Osteoarthritic Mice. *Arthritis Rheumatol* 66, 657 (2014).

- Shah, Y. Y., Partain, B. D., Dobson, J., Rinaldi, C. & Allen, K. D. Protein corona formation on particles in bovine synovial fluid and in a rat knee model of osteoarthritis. *Osteoarthritis Cartilage* 28, S349 (2020).
- Han, L., Grodzinsky, A. J. & Ortiz, C. Nanomechanics of the Cartilage Extracellular Matrix. *Annu Rev Mater Res* 41, 133 (2011).
- Majda, D. *et al.* New approach for determining cartilage pore size distribution: NaCl-thermoporometry. *Microporous and Mesoporous Materials* 241, 238–245 (2017).
- Fox, A. J. S., Bedi, A. & Rodeo, S. A. The Basic Science of Articular Cartilage: Structure, Composition, and Function. (2009) doi:10.1177/1941738109350438.
- Bajpayee, A. G., Scheu, M., Grodzinsky, A. J. & Porter, R. M. A rabbit model demonstrates the influence of cartilage thickness on intra-articular drug delivery and retention within cartilage. *Journal of Orthopaedic Research* 33, 660–667 (2015).
- 111. Albanese, A., Tang, P. S. & Chan, W. C. W. The effect of nanoparticle size, shape, and surface chemistry on biological systems. *Annu Rev Biomed Eng* 14, 1–16 (2012).
- 112. Sousa De Almeida, M. *et al.* Understanding nanoparticle endocytosis to improve targeting strategies in nanomedicine. *Chem Soc Rev* **50**, 5397 (2021).
- Manzanares, D. & Ceña, V. Endocytosis: The Nanoparticle and Submicron Nanocompounds Gateway into the Cell. *Pharmaceutics* 12, (2020).
- Wang, X., Li, L. & Song, F. Interplay of Nanoparticle Properties during Endocytosis. *Crystals 2021, Vol. 11, Page 728* 11, 728 (2021).
- Shang, L., Nienhaus, K. & Nienhaus, G. U. Engineered nanoparticles interacting with cells: size matters. *J Nanobiotechnology* 12, 5 (2014).
- Behzadi, S. *et al.* Cellular Uptake of Nanoparticles: Journey Inside the Cell. *Chem Soc Rev* 46, 4218 (2017).
- Duan, X. & Li, Y. Physicochemical Characteristics of Nanoparticles Affect Circulation, Biodistribution, Cellular Internalization, and Trafficking. *Small* 9, 1521–1532 (2013).
- Brown, S., Pistiner, J., Adjei, I. M. & Sharma, B. Nanoparticle Properties for Delivery to Cartilage: The Implications of Disease State, Synovial Fluid, and Off-Target Uptake. *Mol Pharm* 16, 469 (2019).
- Mahmoud, N. S. *et al.* Role of nanoparticles in osteogenic differentiation of bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells. *Cytotechnology* 72, 1 (2020).
- 120. Banerjee, A., Qi, J., Gogoi, R., Wong, J. & Mitragotri, S. Role of nanoparticle size, shape and surface chemistry in oral drug delivery. *Journal of Controlled Release* **238**, 176–185 (2016).
- Son, Y. J., Kim, H., Leong, K. W. & Yoo, H. S. Multifunctional nanorods serving as nanobridges to modulate T cell-mediated immunity. *ACS Nano* 7, 9771–9779 (2013).
- 122. Wibroe, P. P. *et al.* Bypassing adverse injection reactions to nanoparticles through shape modification and attachment to erythrocytes. *Nat Nanotechnol* **12**, 589–594 (2017).
- 123. Toy, R., Peiris, P. M., Ghaghada, K. B. & Karathanasis, E. Shaping cancer nanomedicine: The effect of particle shape on the in vivo journey of nanoparticles. *Nanomedicine (Lond)* **9**, 121 (2014).
- Mitchell, M. J. *et al.* Engineering precision nanoparticles for drug delivery. *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery 2020 20:2* 20, 101–124 (2020).
- 125. Vedadghavami, A. *et al.* Charge-based drug delivery to cartilage: Hydrophobic and not electrostatic interactions are the dominant cause of competitive binding of cationic carriers in synovial fluid. *Acta Biomater* **151**, 278–289 (2022).
- Liu, Y., Hardie, J., Zhang, X. & Rotello, V. M. Effects of engineered nanoparticles on the innate immune system. *Semin Immunol* 34, 25 (2017).
- 127. Crandon, L. E., Boenisch, K. M., Harper, B. J. & Harper, S. L. Adaptive methodology to determine hydrophobicity of nanomaterials in situ. *PLoS One* **15**, (2020).
- Moyano, D. F. *et al.* Immunomodulatory Effects of Coated Gold Nanoparticles in LPS-Stimulated In Vitro and In Vivo Murine Model Systems. *Chem* 1, 320–327 (2016).
- Verma, A. & Stellacci, F. Effect of surface properties on nanoparticle-cell interactions. *Small* 6, 12–21 (2010).
- Mo, S., Shao, X., Chen, Y. & Cheng, Z. Increasing entropy for colloidal stabilization. *Scientific Reports 2016 6:1* 6, 1–7 (2016).
- 131. Ausserwöger, H. *et al.* Surface patches induce nonspecific binding and phase separation of antibodies. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **120**, (2023).
- Vermeulen, L. M. P., De Smedt, S. C., Remaut, K. & Braeckmans, K. The proton sponge hypothesis: Fable or fact? *Eur J Pharm Biopharm* 129, 184–190 (2018).
- 133. Lin, J. *et al.* Understanding the synergistic effect of physicochemical properties of nanoparticles and their cellular entry pathways. *Communications Biology 2020 3:1* **3**, 1–10 (2020).
- Dulkeith, E. *et al.* Gold nanoparticles quench fluorescence by phase induced radiative rate suppression. *Nano Lett* 5, 585–589 (2005).
- Bekard, I. B. & Dunstan, D. E. Tyrosine Autofluorescence as a Measure of Bovine Insulin Fibrillation. *Biophys J* 97, 2521 (2009).
- Yang, G., Liu, Y., Teng, J. & Zhao, C. X. FRET Ratiometric Nanoprobes for Nanoparticle Monitoring. *Biosensors (Basel)* 11, (2021).
- 137. Brown, S. B., Wang, L., Jungels, R. R. & Sharma, B. Effects of cartilage-targeting moieties on nanoparticle biodistribution in healthy and osteoarthritic joints. *Acta Biomater* **101**, 469 (2020).
- Roată, C. E. *et al.* Collagen-Binding Nanoparticles: A Scoping Review of Methods and Outcomes. *Crystals 2021, Vol. 11, Page 1396* 11, 1396 (2021).
- Collagenase treatment appears to improve cartilage tissue integration but damage to collagen networks is likely permanent. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/epub/10.1177/20417314221074207.
- 140. Shajib, M. S., Futrega, K., Jacob Klein, T., Crawford, R. W. & Doran, M. R. Collagenase treatment appears to improve cartilage tissue integration but damage to collagen networks is likely permanent. *J Tissue Eng* 13, (2022).

- 141. Deloney, M., Garoosi, P., Dartora, V. F. C., Christiansen, B. A. & Panitch, A. Hyaluronic Acid-Binding, Anionic, Nanoparticles Inhibit ECM Degradation and Restore Compressive Stiffness in Aggrecan-Depleted Articular Cartilage Explants. *Pharmaceutics* 13, (2021).
- 142. Deloney, M., Garoosi, P., Dartora, V. F. C., Christiansen, B. A. & Panitch, A. Hyaluronic acidbinding, anionic, nanoparticles inhibit ecm degradation and restore compressive stiffness in aggrecan-depleted articular cartilage explants. *Pharmaceutics* 13, (2021).
- Kang, L. J. *et al.* Self-assembled hyaluronic acid nanoparticles for osteoarthritis treatment. *Biomaterials* 275, 120967 (2021).
- 144. Cui, J. & Zhang, J. Cartilage Oligomeric Matrix Protein, Diseases, and Therapeutic Opportunities. International Journal of Molecular Sciences 2022, Vol. 23, Page 9253 23, 9253 (2022).
- 145. Bedingfield, S. K. *et al.* Top-Down Fabricated microPlates for Prolonged, Intra-articular Matrix Metalloproteinase 13 siRNA Nanocarrier Delivery to Reduce Post-traumatic Osteoarthritis. *ACS Nano* 15, 14475–14491 (2021).
- Chen, H. *et al.* MicroRNA-224-5p nanoparticles balance homeostasis via inhibiting cartilage degeneration and synovial inflammation for synergistic alleviation of osteoarthritis. *Acta Biomater* 167, 401–415 (2023).
- Lim, S. M. *et al.* Dual growth factor-releasing nanoparticle/hydrogel system for cartilage tissue engineering. *J Mater Sci Mater Med* 21, 2593–2600 (2010).
- Li, Y., Xu, C. & Lei, C. The Delivery and Activation of Growth Factors Using Nanomaterials for Bone Repair. *Pharmaceutics* 15, (2023).
- 149. Yan, H. *et al.* Suppression of NF-κB activity via nanoparticle-based siRNA delivery alters early cartilage responses to injury. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **113**, E6199–E6208 (2016).
- 150. Shi, Y. *et al.* A small molecule promotes cartilage extracellular matrix generation and inhibits osteoarthritis development. *Nat Commun* **10**, (2019).
- 151. Xiao, L. *et al.* Therapeutic potential of nanotechnology-based approaches in osteoarthritis. *Front Pharmacol* **13**, 920824 (2022).
- 152. Sanità, G., Carrese, B. & Lamberti, A. Nanoparticle Surface Functionalization: How to Improve Biocompatibility and Cellular Internalization. *Front Mol Biosci* 7, 587012 (2020).
- 153. La Barbera, L., Mauri, E., D'Amelio, M. & Gori, M. Functionalization strategies of polymeric nanoparticles for drug delivery in Alzheimer's disease: Current trends and future perspectives. *Front Neurosci* 16, 939855 (2022).
- Labouta, H. I. *et al.* Surface-grafted polyethylene glycol conformation impacts the transport of PEG-functionalized liposomes through a tumour extracellular matrix model. *RSC Adv* 8, 7697–7708 (2018).
- 155. Partikel, K. *et al.* Effect of nanoparticle size and PEGylation on the protein corona of PLGA nanoparticles. *European Journal of Pharmaceutics and Biopharmaceutics* 141, 70–80 (2019).
- Owens, D. E. & Peppas, N. A. Opsonization, biodistribution, and pharmacokinetics of polymeric nanoparticles. *Int J Pharm* 307, 93–102 (2006).

- 157. Priya James, H., John, R., Alex, A. & Anoop, K. R. Smart polymers for the controlled delivery of drugs – a concise overview. *Acta Pharm Sin B* 4, 120–127 (2014).
- 158. Vincent, M. P. *et al.* Surface chemistry-mediated modulation of adsorbed albumin folding state specifies nanocarrier clearance by distinct macrophage subsets. *Nature Communications 2021 12:1*12, 1–18 (2021).
- Miller, T., Goude, M. C., Mcdevitt, T. C. & Temenoff, J. S. Molecular engineering of glycosaminoglycan chemistry for biomolecule delivery. *Acta Biomater* 10, 1705 (2014).
- 160. Schlenoff, J. B. Zwitteration: Coating surfaces with zwitterionic functionality to reduce nonspecific adsorption. *Langmuir* **30**, 9625–9636 (2014).
- Han, H., Bártolo, R., Li, J., Shahbazi, M. A. & Santos, H. A. Biomimetic platelet membrane-coated nanoparticles for targeted therapy. *European Journal of Pharmaceutics and Biopharmaceutics* 172, 1–15 (2022).
- 162. Liu, L. *et al.* Cell membrane coating integrity affects the internalization mechanism of biomimetic nanoparticles. *Nature Communications 2021 12:1* **12**, 1–12 (2021).
- Wang, Z. *et al.* Collective diffusion of charged nanoparticles in microchannel under electric field. *Chem Eng Sci* 248, 117264 (2022).
- 164. Yang, X. *et al.* Making smart drugs smarter: the importance of linker chemistry in targeted drug delivery. *Med Res Rev* **40**, 2682 (2020).
- Yoshida, T., Lai, T. C., Kwon, G. S. & Sako, K. pH- and ion-sensitive polymers for drug delivery. *Expert Opin Drug Deliv* 10, 1497 (2013).
- Zuo, L. *et al.* Inflammaging and Oxidative Stress in Human Diseases: From Molecular Mechanisms to Novel Treatments. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences 2019, Vol. 20, Page 4472* 20, 4472 (2019).
- Puri, V., Sharma, A., Kumar, P. & Singh, I. Thiolation of Biopolymers for Developing Drug Delivery Systems with Enhanced Mechanical and Mucoadhesive Properties: A Review. *Polymers* (*Basel*) 12, (2020).
- Li, C. *et al.* pH-sensitive polymeric micelles for targeted delivery to inflamed joints. *J Control Release* 246, 133–141 (2017).
- Almoshari, Y. Osmotic Pump Drug Delivery Systems—A Comprehensive Review. *Pharmaceuticals* 15, (2022).
- Shay, T., Dickey, M. D. & Velev, O. D. Hydrogel-enabled osmotic pumping for microfluidics: towards wearable human-device interfaces. *Lab Chip* 17, 710–716 (2017).
- 171. Agarwal, N., Nair, M. S., Mazumder, A. & Poluri, K. M. Characterization of Nanomaterials Using Nuclear Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy. *Characterization of Nanomaterials: Advances and Key Technologies* 61–102 (2018) doi:10.1016/B978-0-08-101973-3.00003-1.
- 172. Swinehart, D. F. The Beer-Lambert Law. J Chem Educ 39, 333-335 (1962).
- Cruickshank, C. The Stokes-Einstein Law for Diffusion in Solution. *Zeit. fur Elektrochem* 17, 235 (1905).

- Julbe, A. & Drobek, M. Zeta Potential. *Encyclopedia of Membranes* 2063–2064 (2016) doi:10.1007/978-3-662-44324-8_612.
- 175. Sevilla, F. J. & Sandoval, M. Smoluchowski Diffusion Equation for Active Brownian Swimmers. *Phys Rev E Stat Nonlin Soft Matter Phys* **91**, (2015).
- 176. O'Brien, R. W. & White, L. R. Electrophoretic mobility of a spherical colloidal particle. *Journal of the Chemical Society, Faraday Transactions 2: Molecular and Chemical Physics* 74, 1607–1626 (1978).
- 177. Cone, S. G., Warren, P. B. & Fisher, M. B. Rise of the Pigs: Utilization of the Porcine Model to Study Musculoskeletal Biomechanics and Tissue Engineering During Skeletal Growth. *Tissue Eng Part C Methods* 23, 763 (2017).
- 178. Glasson, S. S., Chambers, M. G., Van Den Berg, W. B. & Little, C. B. The OARSI histopathology initiative - recommendations for histological assessments of osteoarthritis in the mouse. Osteoarthritis Cartilage 18 Suppl 3, (2010).
- 179. Bajpayee, A. G. & Grodzinsky, A. J. Cartilage-targeting drug delivery: Can electrostatic interactions help? *Nature Reviews Rheumatology* vol. 13 183–193 Preprint at https://doi.org/10.1038/nrrheum.2016.210 (2017).
- Li, S. D. & Huang, L. Stealth Nanoparticles: High Density but Sheddable PEG is a Key for Tumor Targeting. *J Control Release* 145, 178 (2010).
- Hewitt, R. E., Chappell, H. F. & Powell, J. J. Small and dangerous? Potential toxicity mechanisms of common exposure particles and nanoparticles. *Curr Opin Toxicol* 19, 93 (2020).
- 182. Lee, S. *et al.* pH-Dependent morphology and optical properties of lysine-derived molecular biodynamers. *Mater Chem Front* **4**, 905–909 (2020).
- Lee, S. *et al.* Proteoid biodynamers for safe mRNA transfection via pH-responsive nanorods enabling endosomal escape. *Journal of Controlled Release* 353, 915–929 (2023).